

Direction des bibliothèques

AVIS

Ce document a été numérisé par la Division de la gestion des documents et des archives de l'Université de Montréal.

L'auteur a autorisé l'Université de Montréal à reproduire et diffuser, en totalité ou en partie, par quelque moyen que ce soit et sur quelque support que ce soit, et exclusivement à des fins non lucratives d'enseignement et de recherche, des copies de ce mémoire ou de cette thèse.

L'auteur et les coauteurs le cas échéant conservent la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protègent ce document. Ni la thèse ou le mémoire, ni des extraits substantiels de ce document, ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans l'autorisation de l'auteur.

Afin de se conformer à la Loi canadienne sur la protection des renseignements personnels, quelques formulaires secondaires, coordonnées ou signatures intégrées au texte ont pu être enlevés de ce document. Bien que cela ait pu affecter la pagination, il n'y a aucun contenu manquant.

NOTICE

This document was digitized by the Records Management & Archives Division of Université de Montréal.

The author of this thesis or dissertation has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Université de Montréal to reproduce and publish the document, in part or in whole, and in any format, solely for noncommercial educational and research purposes.

The author and co-authors if applicable retain copyright ownership and moral rights in this document. Neither the whole thesis or dissertation, nor substantial extracts from it, may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms, contact information or signatures may have been removed from the document. While this may affect the document page count, it does not represent any loss of content from the document.

Université de Montréal

Unresolved States of Mind with Respect to Attachment: Developmental Significance, Subtypes, and Relations to Disrupted Caregiving

> par Natasha Ballen

Département de Psychologie Faculté des arts et des sciences

Thèse présentée à la Faculté des études supérieures en vue de l'obtention du grade de Ph.D. en Psychologie Clinique - Recherche/Intervention

August, 2008

© Natasha Ballen, 2008



Université de Montréal Faculté des études supérieures

Cette thèse intitulée

Unresolved States of Mind with Respect to Attachment: Developmental Significance, Subtypes, and Relations to Disrupted Caregiving

| Présentée par : |
|---|
| Natasha Ballen |
| |
| a été évaluée par un jury composé des personnes suivantes : |
| Catherine Ruth Solomon-Scherzer, Ph.D. |
| Présidente-Rapporteuse |
| Annie Bernier, Ph.D. |
| Directrice De Recherche |
| John Wright, Ph.D. |
| Membre Du Jury |
| Greg Moran, Ph.D. |
| Membre Du Jury |
| Isabelle Archambault, Ph.D. |
| |

Représentante Du Doyen De La FES

General Abstract

A central tenet of attachment theory is that caregiver behaviour toward the child is one of the primary determinants of individual differences in attachment relationships. A characteristic shown to be strongly linked to quality of caregiving and children's socioemotional development is maternal state of mind with regard to attachment, as assessed using the Adult Attachment Interview. An unresolved state of mind, in particular, has been found to pose a significant risk for poor parenting behaviours, and to disorganized infant attachment. However, only a modest empirical link has been found between an unresolved state of mind and atypical parenting behaviour. Further, insecure states of mind in general have also been found to be associated with disorganized attachments. In addition to attachment state of mind, the research literature has demonstrated that parenting outcomes are also linked to attachment-related early experiences. For example, caregivers with specific traumatic experiences, such as loss, physical abuse, or sexual abuse, have been shown to exhibit differential forms of anomalous parenting. A related issue concerns whether a lack of resolution of traumatic experiences is a necessary condition for non-optimal caregiving. The implication of these issues is that broader aspects of maternal states of mind and attachment-related experiences, and not just unresolved attachment, may be implicated in the manifestation of atypical parenting behaviours. The purpose of the dissertation was to review the empirical and theoretical attachment literature on the parenting outcomes associated with an unresolved attachment state of mind, as well as empirically examine the relation between caregiver attachment states of mind and atypical parenting behaviour in a sample of foster caregivers. The findings revealed that an insecure, or non-autonomous, state of mind and not an

unresolved attachment, was associated with atypical parenting behaviours, and in particular fearful/disoriented and intrusive/negative behaviour. Furthermore, a history of trauma, regardless of the level of (un) resolution, was related to caregiver fearful/disoriented behaviour. The results suggest that an insecure state of mind in general and a history of abuse are significantly associated with non-optimal caregiving. The implications of these findings on parent and child outcomes, and interventions aimed at targeted populations, are discussed.

Table of Contents

| General abstract | iii | | |
|---|-----|--|--|
| List of Tablesvi | | | |
| General introduction | 1 | | |
| Article 1: A differential analysis of the subtypes of unresolved states of mind in the Adult Attachment Interview | | | |
| Abstract | 10 | | |
| Introduction | 11 | | |
| Disorganized infant attachment | 12 | | |
| Working models of attachment in adulthood | 14 | | |
| Maternal history of loss | 18 | | |
| Maternal history of abuse | 23 | | |
| Maternal unresolved states of mind | 27 | | |
| Unresolved state of mind | 27 | | |
| Unresolved-secure versus unresolved-insecure state of mind | 31 | | |
| Conclusion | 33 | | |
| References | | | |
| Footnote | 48 | | |
| Article 2: Insecure state of mind and disrupted caregiving behaviour among foster mothers | | | |
| Abstract | 50 | | |
| Introduction | | | |
| Parental state of mind with respect to attachment | | | |
| Atypical caregiving behaviour | | | |

| Links between atypical parental behaviour and attachment | |
|---|---------|
| state of mind | 55 |
| Method | 59 |
| Participants | 59 |
| Measures | 60 |
| State of mind with regard to attachment | 60 |
| Atypical parental behaviour | 63 |
| Control variables | 64 |
| Procedure | 64 |
| Recruitment | 64 |
| Data collection | 65 |
| Results | 65 |
| Preliminary analyses | 65 |
| Main analyses | 67 |
| Exploratory analyses | 69 |
| Discussion | 71 |
| References | 80 |
| Footnote | 87 |
| Tables | 88 |
| General conclusion | 95 |
| References cited in general introduction and conclusion | 101 |
| Appendices | x |
| A. Adult Attachment Interview (AAI) Classifications B. Dimensions and Definitions of AMBIANCE Behaviours | x xi |

List of Tables

| Table 1: | Descriptive Statistics for Psychosocial Adjustment Measures. |
|----------|---|
| Table 2: | Cross Tabulation of Disrupted and Non-Disrupted Classifications, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, with Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment |
| Table 3: | Means (and Standard Deviations) for Overall Level of Disrupted Communication according to Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment (before adjusting for child age) |
| Table 4: | Correlations between Attachment State of Mind Scales on the AAI and Overall Level of Disrupted Communication and Disrupted/Non-Disrupted Classifications (controlling for infant age) |
| Table 5: | Means (and Standard Deviations) of Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, according to Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment |
| Table 6: | Partial Correlations between Attachment State of Mind Scales on the AAI and Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessing Using the AMBIANCE (controlling for infant age) |
| Table 7: | Means (and Standard Deviations) of Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, according to Presence of Abuse |

Dedication

"There is an enduring tenderness in the love of a mother to a son that transcends all other affections of the heart"

Washington Irving

I dedicate this work to my son Isaac. Every day, as you grow and learn, I feel an enormous sense of love and pride. I hope that your first attachment relationships with your father and I has helped contribute to your happiness and security.

To my husband Jon, thank-you for the myriad ways in which you have supported me in my determination to realize my dreams and potential. I owe you a debt of gratitude for your unwavering commitment and the sacrifices you have made. You are a remarkable partner and father.

Acknowledgements

There are many people whose assistance and support I would like to acknowledge.

To my supervisor, Dr. Annie Bernier, you have been an enduring source of encouragement and inspiration. A very special thank-you for supporting me and nurturing me throughout my studies.

To my family and friends, I thank-you for your kindness and understanding.

I would especially like to acknowledge the efforts of the research assistants, students, and professional colleagues, without which I would not have been able to complete this work. Your contributions are greatly appreciated.

I thank the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada for awarding me a doctoral fellowship, which helped support this work.

Finally, I would like to extend my sincere gratitude and appreciation to the foster caregivers and infants who contributed their time to participate in this study.

General Introduction

The nature of the parent-child relationship during infancy and toddlerhood is an important factor in establishing the developmental foundation of a child's behavioural and cognitive strategies for dealing with stress and negative emotions (Madigan, Moran & Pederson, 2006). Attachment theory proposes that the quality of such attachment relationships varies on a security-insecurity dimension depending on the quality of care the child has received (Bowlby, 1973; Sroufe, 1988). According to Bowlby (1969/1982), attachment is an enduring emotional bond uniting one person with another, and is manifested in efforts to seek proximity and contact to the attachment figure, especially in times of stress. The attachment figure ideally functions as a protector and provider of security, or as Mary Ainsworth described, a secure base from which the infant can explore the world (Ainsworth, Blehar, Waters, & Wall, 1978; Goldberg, 1991). Infants develop secure relationships with their caregivers based on their prior experiences of sensitive, helpful, and responsive care. The secure attachment relationship that develops is considered adaptive because it derives from the infant's confidence that his or her helpseeking signals will receive a prompt and appropriate response by the caregiver. However, if infants experience this quality of care inconsistently or sporadically, or if their care is regularly insensitive, they develop insecure attachments (Thompson, 1999).

Empirical research on individual differences in the security of infant-parent attachment was made possible by the work of Mary Ainsworth. Ainsworth's major contribution to attachment research was the creation of the Strange Situation procedure (Ainsworth et al., 1978), a 21-minute laboratory assessment that involves observing the infant, caregiver (usually the mother), and an unfamiliar adult in a series of eight semi-

structured episodes. The crux of the procedure is a standard sequence of separations and reunions between the infant and mother. The Strange Situation is designed to create conditions in which the child experiences increasing distress and a heightened need for support and proximity. The extent to which the child copes with these needs and the strategies used to do so are considered to be indicative of the quality of the attachment relationship (Goldberg, 1991).

Patterns of attachment are identified by ratings of infant behaviour directed at the caregiver: seeking contact, maintaining contact, distance interaction, avoidance, and resistance to contact. The infant-caregiver dyad is classified into one of the three main categories: a "secure" (B) group and two "insecure" groups, "avoidant" (A) and "ambivalent/resistant" (C) (Ainsworth et al., 1978). These patterns reflect organized strategies used by the infant to manage affective arousal during interactions with, separations from, and reunions with the caregiver (Goldberg, 1991). Infants who are deemed securely attached use the mother as a secure base for exploration. They show signs of missing the parent during separation, but greet the parent's return with pleasure, conveyed through smiling or contact-seeking behaviours. Insecure-avoidant infants readily explore the environment, but display little affect or secure-base behaviour. They show minimal distress during separations, and avoid the parent during reunions. Insecure-resistant infants fail to engage in exploration and combine proximity-seeking behaviours with angry, rejecting reunion behaviour. They fail to find comfort in the parent (Solomon & George, 1999).

A fourth category, termed "disorganized/disoriented" (D) was developed by Main and Solomon (1990) to account for the infants who were difficult to classify using

Ainsworth's original A-B-C criteria. Insecure infants classified into the disorganized/disoriented group do not show a coherent strategy for coping with the separations and reunions during the Strange Situation. Rather, they demonstrate unusual and inexplicable behaviours that are characterized by a lack of observable goal, purpose, or explanation, such as incomplete or interrupted movements, freezing/stilling, or confusion and disorientation (Solomon & George, 1999).

One of the earliest measurable risk factors for a maladaptive developmental outcome is a disorganized attachment relationship between the infant and his or her primary caregiver (van IJzendoorn, Schuengel, & Bakermans-Kranenburg, 1999). Disorganized behaviour has been found to be associated with neurological impairment, pharmacological intervention, extended experiences of isolation, as well as major separations (Hesse & Main, 2000). Longitudinal studies of outcomes and correlates of infant disorganization have found that disorganized children are less confident with their mothers, demonstrate dissociation and internalizing behaviours at age 6 (Carlson, 1998), and have greater overall behavioural problems, such as: externalizing behaviour and lower academic self-esteem (Moss, Rousseau, Parent, St-Laurent & Saintong, 1998), controlling behaviours toward mothers (Main & Cassidy, 1988), hostile/aggressive behaviour toward peers (Lyons-Ruth, Alpern, & Repacholi, 1993), and social incompetence in play groups (Wartner, Grossman, Fremmer-Bombik, & Suess, 1994). Further, young adults who were classified as disorganized in infancy and who faced trauma later on in life show more dissociative symptoms (Ogawa, Sroufe, Weinfeld, Carlson, & Egeland, 1997). Researchers have also found that overall psychopathology at age 17 was predictable from the early disorganized classification (Carlson, 1998), and

that disorganized versus organized status with mother in infancy predicts security versus insecurity on the AAI at age 19 (Weinfield, Whaley, & Egeland, 2004). Thus, as the attachment literature demonstrates, infant disorganization is a major risk factor for psychological, social, and emotional maladjustment up into adolescence and even adulthood. Despite empirical support for the link between disorganization and pathological outcomes, much less is understood about the *mechanisms* that underlie the development of disorganization.

A key maternal characteristic that has been linked to infant attachment is maternal state of mind with regard to attachment (Bosquet & Egeland, 2001), as assessed using the Adult Attachment Interview (AAI; George, Kaplan, & Main, 1996). The AAI is an hour-long semi-structured interview that focuses on childhood and current relationships with attachment figures. Based on qualitative characteristics and coherence of their narrative, individuals are assigned to one of four attachment classifications: autonomous, dismissing, preoccupied, and unresolved. Adults with secure attachment representations (autonomous state of mind) hold a balanced, objective, and coherent view of their experiences, while adults with insecure, or non-autonomous, attachment states of mind (dismissing, preoccupied, and unresolved) have incoherent mental representations of their attachment-related experiences. The four patterns assigned to adult speakers on the AAI correspond theoretically to the infant-parent attachment categories assessed using the Strange Situation. The relation between parental state of mind and infant attachment has come to be known as the intergenerational transmission of attachment (van IJzendoorn, 1995). Meta-analytic data suggest that one of the most robust predictors of infant attachment disorganization is an unresolved state of mind in the parent (van IJzendoorn,

1995). The unresolved classification is assigned to adults who, during discussions of potentially traumatic events (e.g., death, physical or sexual abuse), show signs of discrientation or disorganization, indicated by lapses in the monitoring of discourse or reasoning.

Although a number of investigations have found associations between an unresolved state of mind and disorganized attachment relationships (see the meta-analytic review by Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenburg, et al., 2006), an important question concerns the interactive processes between the parent and child that account for this link. The prevailing attachment model holds that parents who show an unresolved state of mind display frightened, frightening or disrupted behaviour in interaction with the infant (Hesse & Main, 2000; Lyons-Ruth, Yellin, Melnick, & Atwood, 2005). It has been posited that caregivers who are classified as unresolved have failed to psychologically integrate or resolve their experiences of loss and/or trauma. Consequently, emotions and cognitions associated with the traumatic events may arouse fear in the parent, which gives rise to frightened/frightening or anomalous behaviour. Such fearful arousal is thought to occur either by spontaneous intrusions from unprocessed memories or by events that occur in interactions with the infant (Madigan, Moran et al., 2006; Main & Hesse, 1990).

On the basis of this theory, Main and Hesse (1990) and Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (1999) developed coding schemes to describe patterns of anomalous caregiving behaviour; the FR behaviour system and the Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification (AMBIANCE), respectively. Links between frightening/frightening and disrupted parental behaviour and unresolved states

of mind have been established in several studies (see Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenburg, et al., 2006 for a review). However, despite the theoretical association between an unresolved state of mind and anomalous forms of parenting behaviour, only a modest empirical association has been found between these variables. Thus, it appears that the assumption that an unresolved state of mind is responsible for the manifestation of disrupted parental behaviours may need to be elaborated.

Additional mechanisms accounting for the display of atypical caregiving may lie in the role of insecure (or non-autonomous) states of mind. According to attachment theory, the memories of attachment interactions are the basis for the construction of internal working models (IWM) of self, attachment figures, and their accessibility or inaccessibility. IWM's of secure attachments convey expectations that the attachment figure will be available, while IWM's of insecure attachments convey expectations that the attachment figure will respond negatively to requests for help or comfort (Liotti, 2004). It is further postulated that how caregivers interpret and respond to the needs of children depends on early experiences with their own parents and their related IWM's (George et al., 1996). The assumption is that parenthood may activate an IWM of insecure attachment, thereby restricting the parent's ability to respond appropriately to the needs of the child. Thus, insecure attachment representations in general, and not just specifically an unresolved state of mind, may give rise to anomalous forms of parenting. This is supported by the figures that show a reliable but modest correlation between an unresolved state of mind and disrupted parenting (e.g., Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenberg, et al.'s 2006 meta-analysis), strongly suggesting that such behaviours are likely to be

manifested by parents who do not present an unresolved state of mind. However, this has not been thoroughly investigated in the attachment literature.

Furthermore, there is some evidence that different forms of parental trauma (e.g., loss, physical versus sexual abuse) are associated with different parenting profiles. For example, Lyons-Ruth and Block (1996) found that mothers who had a history of physical abuse or witnessed violence were more likely to display hostile behaviour with their infants, whereas mothers with a history of sexual abuse or parental loss were more likely to withdraw from interaction with their infants. However, this study did not assess whether caregivers were unresolved with respect to their traumatic experiences, and little is known in the literature about the relation between caregiving and subtypes of unresolved attachment. Consequently, examining the different types of traumatic history may help shed light on the parenting correlates of different types of unresolved attachment states of mind.

A fundamental role of caregivers is to help children cope with the stresses and strains of new situations and challenges, and maintain organized behaviour (Stams, Juffer, & van IJzendoorn, 2002). The ability to provide optimal and nurturing care to children depends on a number of factors, including the caregiver's own attachment experiences in both childhood and as an adult (Caltabiano & Thorpe, 2007). A more thorough examination of the risk factors that give rise to anomalous forms of parenting behaviours is vital for enhancing our understanding of the interactive processes between parent and child.

The first article in the dissertation presents a theoretical review of the current state of knowledge on the different subtypes of an unresolved state of mind (e.g., with respect

to loss, physical abuse, or sexual abuse) and parenting outcomes. This paper appeared in the *Journal of Trauma Practice* in 2006. The second paper is an empirical study examining the role of insecure and unresolved attachment states of mind in disrupted forms of caregiving behaviour in a high-risk foster-care sample, which will be submitted at a later date.

Running head: ATTACHMENT, TRAUMA AND LOSS

A Differential Analysis of the Subtypes of Unresolved States of Mind in the Adult Attachment Interview

Natasha Ballen, Isabelle Demers and Annie Bernier
University of Montreal, Canada

Natasha Ballen, M.A., Isabelle Demers, B.A., and Annie Bernier, Ph.D., Department of Psychology, University of Montreal.

We gratefully acknowledge the assistance of John Wright, who provided feedback on an earlier version.

Correspondence concerning this article should be addressed to Annie Bernier,

Department of Psychology, University of Montreal, P.O. Box 6128, Downtown Station,

Montreal, H3C 3J7, Canada. E-mail:

Abstract

Disorganized attachment is most prevalent among high-risk populations, such as maltreated children. Recent attachment literature has demonstrated that one of the best predictors of attachment disorganization is an "Unresolved" parental state of mind regarding a loss or an abuse in the parent's own attachment history. However, although classification in the Unresolved (U) category is always accompanied by specification of the type of trauma that is unresolved (loss, physical abuse, or sexual abuse), much of attachment research has focused on unresolved attachment as one category. The current paper reviews the empirical literature on the parenting outcomes associated with different subtypes of U. The literature demonstrates that parents who have experienced loss or abuse in childhood, which remains unresolved, exhibit atypical caregiving behaviours. Specifically, a history of loss or childhood sexual abuse is found to be associated with more passively withdrawn parental interactions, whereas a history of physical abuse is related to increased negative and hostile interactions. In addition, there appears to be differences in caregiving behaviours between parents whose underlying attachment state of mind is secure versus insecure.

Keywords: attachment, unresolved states of mind, loss, abuse, adult attachment interview.

A Differential Analysis of the Subtypes of Unresolved States of Mind in the Adult Attachment Interview

Recent attachment literature has begun to identify that a large proportion of infants from families with psychosocial risk factors display disorganized forms of attachment strategies (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Parsons, 1999). Researchers have found associations between abuse, neglect, and disruptions in caretaking on the one hand, and disorganized attachment on the other hand. A well-replicated finding in the attachment literature is that interactive processes between the caregiver and the infant account for a large portion of the infant's attachment behaviours. Hence, appropriate parental responsiveness is linked to secure infant attachment strategies (Ainsworth, Blehar, Waters, & Wall, 1978; van IJzendoorn, 1995), whereas less optimal patterns of interaction characterize dyads that include a disorganized infant (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Parsons, 1999). However, less well understood is the extent to which parental behaviours have deeper historical roots in the parent's own attachment history (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Parsons, 1999). The purpose of this review is to present the current state of knowledge on infant and adult disorganized attachment patterns, and to examine the differential role of parental histories of loss or abuse on the development of parentinfant attachment relationships. After introducing the concept of disorganized attachment, the paper will address three research questions. The first question will look at the relationship between the failure to resolve traumatic experiences and adults' caregiving behaviours. The second question will examine how different types of trauma histories affect caregiving behaviour. Lastly, the paper will explore the different types of adult

attachment classifications, particularly the subtypes of an unresolved attachment state of mind, and their influence on parenting behaviour.

Disorganized Infant Attachment

Disorganized attachment was first identified by researchers working with maltreated infants who could not be clearly classified in one of the three Strange Situation (SS) categories (secure, avoidant, and resistant) that were available in the early 1980's (Hesse & Main, 2000). The Strange Situation (Ainsworth et al., 1978) is a procedure developed to assess an infant's ability to use the parent as a safe haven when distressed. The standardized procedure is approximately 24 minutes long and consists of two brief separations and reunions between the parent and child. Ratings of attachment quality are based primarily on the infant's response to the parent during the reunion episodes and allow for classification into one of four principal groups: secure, avoidant, ambivalent, and disorganized. Infants classified as secure use the mother as a secure base for exploration and if upset, seek contact and comfort from the parent. Infants classified as avoidant or ambivalent may actively avoid the parent and focus instead on the toys or alternate bids for contact with the mother with signs of angry rejection (Solomon & George, 1999). Infants with a disorganized attachment strategy often exhibit "conflict" behaviours in the Strange Situation, including a variety of inexplicable, odd, and contradictory behaviours in the parent's presence (Main & Solomon, 1990). The term disoriented was added to describe behaviours that suggested a lack of orientation to the present environment. Infants with disorganized and/or disoriented attachment patterns exhibit inconsistent, overtly conflicted, or fearful behaviours in the SS. For example, they may freeze with a trance-like expression, hands in air, rise at the parent's entrance then

fall prone and huddled on the floor, or cling while crying hard and leaning away with an averted gaze. Infants classified as disorganized are also given a best-fitting alternative classification (e.g., secure, avoidant, or ambivalent) (Hesse, 1999; Main & Solomon, 1990). Avoidant, ambivalent and disorganized categories are considered insecure.

Longitudinal studies of outcomes and correlates of infant disorganization have found that disorganized children demonstrate dissociation and internalizing behaviours at age 6 (Carlson, 1998), and have greater overall behavioural problems. Examples include (1) externalizing behaviour and lower academic self-esteem (Moss, Rousseau, Parent, St-Laurent & Saintong, 1998), (2) controlling (role-reversing) behaviours toward mothers (Main & Cassidy, 1988), (3) hostile/aggressive behaviour toward peers (Lyons-Ruth, Alpern, & Repacholi, 1993), and (4) social incompetence in play groups (Wartner, Grossman, Fremmer-Bombik, & Suess, 1994). Further, young adults who were classified as disorganized as infants and who faced trauma later on in life show significantly more dissociative symptoms (Ogawa, Sroufe, Weinfeld, Carlson, & Egeland, 1997). This finding is consistent with Liotti's (1999) proposition that disorganization and disorientation in infancy increases a child's vulnerability to altered states of dissociative disorders (e.g., fugue or trance states, dissociative identity disorder, and experiences of depersonalization and derealization) and thus predisposes infants to experience dissociation in the face of later traumatic events. In fact, Ogawa and colleagues (1997) found that infant disorganized attachment is a more powerful predictor of adult dissociation than any other single risk factor, including temperament, stressful life events, family violence, and physical or sexual abuse toward the child.

Infant disorganized attachment thus constitutes a most alarming condition, which some researchers consider as the first observable manifestation of child psychopathology (Sroufe, Carlson, Levy, & Egeland, 1999), or as the earliest measurable indicator of a risk trajectory that may lead to adult psychopathology (van IJzendoorn, Schuengel, & Bakermans-Kranenburg, 1999). Although research has been consistent in linking disorganized attachment to pathological outcomes, much less is currently known about the mechanisms that underlie the development of disorganization. However, among the best predictors of infant attachment disorganization identified thus far are the parent's own internal working models of attachment.

Working Models of Attachment in Adulthood

According to attachment theory, as patterns of interactions and affective responses are repeated in close relationships, children build expectations about future interactions with parents and others that guide their interpretations and behaviours in new situations (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). Depending on the responses they receive from their parents, children may develop a model of self as being a person who deserves attention, care and love, and a model of others as being willing and able to serve this role. As these expectations become elaborated and organized they are termed "internal working models of attachment relationships". These working models of self and others become incorporated as stable interpersonal tendencies, which endure over time and guide later relationship patterns and parental behaviour (Bowlby, 1973).

Main, Kaplan, and Cassidy (1985) have demonstrated that when parents' working models of their childhood attachment relationships are explored in the Adult Attachment Interview (AAI), four broad classifications of the adult's state of mind regarding

attachment can be derived. These four classifications, labelled (1) autonomous, (2) dismissing, (3) preoccupied, and (4) unresolved, predict the four Strange Situation infant attachment classifications (1) secure, (2) avoidant, (3) ambivalent, and (4) disorganized. The AAI is a semi-structured, hour-long, interview designed to assess an adult's current state of mind with regard to attachment relationships. The interview asks parents to talk about their feelings regarding attachment relationships, to describe specific childhood memories of attachment-related events, and to conceptualize how they were affected by these early relationships with their caregivers (George, Kaplan, & Main, 1985). The unresolved classification (U) is assigned to adults who, during discussions of potentially traumatic events (e.g., loss by death, physical abuse, or sexual abuse), show signs of disorientation and disorganization. Specifically, classification of an unresolved state of mind refers to a lack of full integration into consciousness of the occurrence and immediate implications of a traumatic event (Lyons-Ruth, Yellin, Melnick, & Atwood, 2005). Although possible reactions to traumatic events can include resolution, dismissal, and disorganization, only a mentally disorganized response on the AAI is considered unresolved (Main & Goldwyn, 1998). Evidence for such a disorganized response includes lapses in the monitoring of discourse, whereby the speaker enters a state of mind in which he or she no longer appears appropriately conscious of the interview context (e.g., becoming silent for almost a minute at mid-sentence, failing to finish the sentence, and making no reference to the silence when resuming to speak). Other indices of unresolved status involve lapses in the monitoring of reasoning, which can take several forms, including indications of a belief that a dead person is simultaneously dead and alive (Main & Goldwyn, 1998). For instance, a participant may describe a dead parent as

playing an active role in his or her current life, such as "last week my dad told me to...", while the father has been deceased for several years. Like the infant disorganized attachment classification, adults classified as unresolved are also given a best-fitting alternative classification (e.g., autonomous, dismissing, or preoccupied) (Main & Hesse, 1990). Meta-analytic data (van IJzendoorn & Bakermans-Kranenburg, 1996) indicate that approximately 19% of "normative" mothers are classified as unresolved on the AAI, and that this rate increases to approximately 28 to 40% in high-risk populations (e.g., mothers from low socio-economic backgrounds, and clinical samples).

A clear link has been established between parental responses that are unresolved on the AAI and infant disorganized attachment patterns, such that parents who are classified as unresolved are significantly more likely to develop a disorganized attachment relationship with their infant (van IJzendoorn, 1995). One of the prevailing questions regarding this association is the role played by loss or trauma in the parent's history (Hesse, 1996). Evidence has emerged that unresolved adults behave in ways that may be frightening to the infant during everyday parent-child interactions, and that disorganized infant attachment behaviour is a "second-generation" effect linked to parental maltreatment and unresolved loss or trauma (Main & Hesse, 1990). Hesse and Main (1999, 2000) suggest that discourse/reasoning lapses that occur during discussion of traumatic events, which mark unresolved attachment, may be due to alterations in normal consciousness by intrusions of partially dissociated, frightening ideas or memories. Such intrusions of dissociated material are thought to also occur during interactions with the infant (Hesse, 1999; Main & Hesse, 1990) and can create caregiving conditions that result in inadequate responses to the infant's attachment initiatives. A slightly different

perspective is proposed by Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman and Atwood (1999), who suggest that if a caregiver has not experienced comfort and soothing in relation to her own past loss or trauma experiences, the infant's pain and fear may evoke the caregiver's unresolved fearful affects. Consequently, she may feel helpless to know how to comfort and resolve her infant's distress. Affects or behaviours related to earlier trauma might thus be reactivated unpredictably in parent-child interactions (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). Behaviour of this kind is expected to place the infant in a paradox, in which it can neither flee from nor approach the attachment figure, and therefore engages in disorganized behaviour (Hesse & Main, 1999; Main & Hesse, 1990).

Although an individual's classification as unresolved on the AAI is always accompanied by specification of the type of trauma that is unresolved (loss, physical abuse, or sexual abuse), much of attachment research has focused on unresolved attachment as one category, and few studies have examined the subtypes of U separately. This is largely attributable to sample size and statistical power issues, which limit researchers' ability to fully benefit from the rich empirical information provided by the AAI's coding system. This paper proposes to take a theoretical approach to the topic, by using the scientific literature on loss and abuse to bear on the understanding of the potentially differential parenting outcomes of the different subtypes of unresolved states of mind.

Emerging evidence suggests that a history of loss or abuse, as well as a history of physical versus sexual abuse, may be qualitatively different from one another and predict differential parenting outcomes (Lyons-Ruth, 2003; Lyons-Ruth & Block, 1996). Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (1989) found that early experiences of separation and loss might

affect parent-infant interactions in the next generation differently than experiences of conflict and abuse. Most of the empirical work demonstrating a relationship between the U classification of the parent and the D classification of the infant has involved parents who were classified U with respect to loss. Fewer studies have looked specifically at parents with unresolved trauma. However, given that loss and trauma are distinct psychological events and constructs, examining the trauma literature may be helpful in shedding some light on how unresolved trauma may have ongoing emotional and cognitive consequences for a parent's attachment state of mind (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2005). Further, examining the extent to which loss or abuse experiences have been resolved may shed some light on the developmental pathways of traumatic experiences. Therefore, the remainder of the paper addresses three issues: 1) The caregiving outcomes associated with a maternal history of loss; 2) The caregiving outcomes associated with a maternal history of abuse (physical and sexual); and 3) Why some trauma experiences remain unresolved, and what differentiates individuals with an unresolved attachment status who have a secure secondary classification from those individuals whose secondary classification is insecure.

Maternal History of Loss

The experience of long-term or repeated separations or loss between a child and his or her primary attachment figure can have traumatic repercussions and may have detrimental effects on personality functioning, including the ability to form and sustain other close relationships (Bowlby, 1980; Eisenstadt, 1994; Lieberman, 1988). Attachment theory postulates that the intense bond between a child and its mother is mediated by behaviours that promote the child's proximity and contact with her, which include

seeking, approaching, grasping, and clinging. This attachment behavioural system is most readily activated in situations that arouse weariness and fear, wherein attachment behaviours (e.g., proximity seeking) provide the child with protection and a felt sense of security. In evolutionary terms, separation from the attachment figure represented an increased physical risk, since her absence signalled her unavailability as a protector (Bowlby, 1980). When a mother is unable to provide reliable protection from danger through contingent responsiveness to the child's signals of fear or distress, or when she has become temporarily (separation) or permanently (death) unavailable, the child cannot attain a consistent state of felt security and fails to internalize such a state into an internal working model of the attachment relationship (Lieberman, 1988).

Mourning is a complex process that involves various ego functions, including a concept of reality, an ability to take cognitive distance, a capacity to tolerate pain, and an inner representation of the lost attachment figure (Lerner, 1994). When a child loses a significant caregiver, it is thought that the child may not only feel they have lost that person, but may also feel they have lost a part of the self that had been complementary to the caregiver. For the child, that state of self relates to feelings of well-being, safety, and security. Thus, when a child loses its parent, he or she would lose not only the parent but also the sense of well-being that occurred as a result of that relationship (Lerner, 1994). Denial, fantasies and expectations of a return of the lost caregiver are defenses that can presumably arise from such a trauma. When such defenses persist, individuals may remain doubtful about the actual reality of the loss, distort it, or even deny the events altogether (Jacobson, 1994), which can interfere with successful resolution of the loss. In the Adult Attachment Interview, this can be observed when the participant oscillates

between indications of belief and disbelief that the dead person is permanently lost. This kind of oscillation is among the most frequently observed markers of an unresolved state of mind in the AAI. In contrast, dismissal of the import of a loss, often referred to as "failed mourning", is not considered unresolved/disorganized in the context of the AAI. The AAI unresolved scale is rather based on the notion of disorganization and/or disorientation in reasoning and discourse as signs of a particular kind of unresolved experience (Main & Goldwyn, 1998; Main & Hesse, 1990).

The literature on loss and separation suggests that bereavement may instigate or exacerbate a wide range of emotional problems during childhood or adolescence and may leave youthful survivors with enduring psychological vulnerabilities (Krupnick & Solomon, 1988). Children with an experience of multiple early separations from the mother often evidence emotional and behavioural disturbances, which may persist into adult life, bringing a variety of personal difficulties (Hall, Pawlby, & Wolkind, 1979). Many researchers have linked loss of a parent through death or divorce during childhood with symptoms of depression and anxiety (Bowlby, 1980; Brown, 1961), lower educational attainment (Greenberg & Wolf, 1982), parasuicidal behaviour (Naidoo & Pillay, 1993), increased sense of vulnerability (Mireault & Bond, 1992), and marital distress (Greenberg & Wolf, 1982) in adulthood. Women who have suffered a separation of upwards one month while under five, or three months between 5 and 16, have been found to be more likely than other women to experience psychological and physical problems (Hall et al., 1979). Further, depressed women have been found to be more likely than non-depressed women to have lost their mother by death or by separation before the age of eleven (Brown, Harris, & Copeland, 1977).

Attachment research has revealed that these difficulties may extend to parenting, and that women with a history of early separation or loss might be especially vulnerable to difficulties in mothering. For example, Hall et al. (1979) found that an experience of parental death or separation was significantly associated with a reduction in the amount of interaction a mother directed toward her infant. Parental death in the mother's childhood has been found to correlate with decreased involvement with the infant at home at 12 to 18 months (Lyons-Ruth, Zoll, Connell, & Grunebaum, 1989). Bowlby (1980) suggested that the closer the relationship to the person lost, the more difficult the resolution process, particularly if the death occurred in childhood. Although Ainsworth and Eichberg (1991) did not find any associations between either a mother's age when the loss occurred or her relationship to the deceased and unresolved states of mind on the AAI, Jacobvitz (1998; see Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999) found that mothers who were unresolved on the AAI were more likely to have lost a parent than to have lost a less important figure. Furthermore, the mother's age when the loss occurred and her relationship to the deceased were found to discriminate between unresolved mothers who engaged in frightened/frightening (FR) behaviour toward their infants and those who did not. Ninety-one percent of unresolved mothers who either lost an attachment figure or were younger than 17 when the loss occurred engaged in FR behaviours toward their children. Schuengel and colleagues (1999) reported that women who lost a father, sibling or infant to death did not show an elevated incidence of FR behaviour compared to mothers with less significant losses, although unresolved loss was associated with increased dissociative experiences. Because of the demonstrated association between maternal frightened/frightening behaviour and infant disorganized attachment (LyonsRuth & Jacobvitz, 1999), the above results suggest the possibility that a maternal history of loss is also a risk factor for attachment disorganization in the infant.

In line with this hypothesis, infant disorganized attachment has been found to be associated with a maternal history of loss of an attachment figure in childhood (Main et al., 1985), and more specifically to unresolved mourning for any prior loss (Main & Hesse, 1990). Main and Hesse (1990) reported that 39% of parents of disorganized infants had experienced loss of a parent through death before having completed high school. Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (2003) found that both unresolved mothers and mothers who had experienced parental death were more likely to have disorganized infants at 12 months of age.

Researchers have also found that infants of mothers who lost a parent by death before age 16 were more likely than other infants to be classified as disorganized (Lyons-Ruth, Repacholi, McLeod, & Silva, 1991). However, this relationship between death of the mother's parent and infant disorganized attachment status was only true for the disorganized/secure subgroup of disorganized infants. In contrast, when parental loss was more broadly defined to include divorce and separation, 7 out of 8 disorganized infants in the study whose mothers had experienced separation were in the disorganized/insecure subgroup (Lyons-Ruth et al., 1991).

These findings suggest not only that a woman's experience before the age of 16 or 17 may affect her mothering behaviour, but that indirectly via the experience she provides for her child, her early experience may also affect the quality of her infant's attachment relationship with her (Hall et al., 1979). However, it appears that early loss in itself may not inevitably lead to infant disorganization. Rather, the lack of resolution of

the trauma (being classified as unresolved on the AAI) is what is considered to predict attachment disorganization in infants (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999).

Maternal History of Abuse

According to Bowlby (1984), violence or neglect in the family can be viewed as a disorder of the caregiving system, since such behaviour constantly threatens and reverses the secure proximity and comfort that are at the core of an adequate parent-child relationship. In fact, security with an attachment figure is more difficult to maintain in an environment that poses challenges to optimal functioning of the attachment system, such as maltreatment, because an individual in such a relationship will usually not have access to adequate comfort and protection from an attachment figure. Main and Hesse (1990) have pointed out that abuse creates a unique attachment-related trauma in which the attachment figure becomes a source of alarm, so that the child's haven of safety also becomes a source of danger. Abuse creates a further problem for the child in that it is frequently a chronic aspect of the parent-infant relationship, thus the child is faced with an ongoing source of trauma (Kobak, Cassidy & Zir, 2004). Compounding this difficulty is that maltreatment is also related to exposure to domestic and community violence so that the probability of a maltreated child experiencing other traumatic events is increased.

The literature on child abuse has established that many negative developmental outcomes are associated with maltreatment. Children of abuse and maltreatment display more aggression toward their peers (George & Main, 1979), have more depressive symptoms (Kolko, Kazdin, Thomas, & Day, 1993), and have more negative representational models of self and other (Lynch & Cicchetti, 1998). Further, maltreated children experience distortions in parent-child interactions, and a large percentage of

them display disorganized patterns of attachment to their caregivers (Lyons-Ruth, Connell, Grunebaum, & Botein, 1990). Maltreatment has been found to relate to short-term changes in attachment, such that infants who were secure but maltreated tend to move away from security and toward insecurity or disorganization (Weinfield, Whaley, & Egeland, 2004). Childhood abuse also appears to have far-reaching consequences, as parents who abuse or neglect their children are more likely to have experienced trauma themselves, both in childhood and as adults (Larrieu & Bellow, 2004).

Although research has established that childhood abuse is associated with many negative outcomes, the type of abuse (e.g., sexual or physical) has also been shown to affect the way behaviour and symptomatology are organized later in childhood and adulthood (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). For example, sexually abused girls have been found to be more likely to present dissociative and posttraumatic symptoms, such as reexperiencing phenomena (Deblinger, McLeer, Atkins, Ralphe, & Foa, 1989), whereas physically abused adolescents were more likely to present with depressive symptoms and conduct disorder problems (Pelcovitz et al., 1994). Different forms of maternal trauma have also been associated with distinct parenting profiles. In adulthood, mothers with a history of physical abuse or witnessed violence were more likely to display a hostile profile of behaviour at home (e.g., role-confusion, intrusiveness, negativity), and were more covertly hostile and intrusive in interactions with their infants, while mothers who had been sexually abused but not physically abused were more likely to be emotionally and physically withdrawn and uninvolved with their infants (Lyons-Ruth, 2003; Lyons-Ruth & Block, 1996; Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999), and demonstrated inadequate maternal sensitivity and support (Alexander, Teti, & Anderson, 2000). Sexual abuse

rather than child-focused communication and relied more heavily than nonabused women upon their children for emotional support (Burkett, 1991). Sexually abused women also report feeling less confident, more anxious, and less in control as parents (Douglas, 2000). It is hypothesized that sexually abused mothers may try to manage their negative affects by passively withdrawing from interactions with their infants, while mothers who have been physically abused may identify with the aggressor as a means to manage their underlying fear and anger (Lyons-Ruth & Block, 1996; Lyons-Ruth & Spielman, 2004).

Anecdotal reports suggest that parents with abusive histories who continue the intergenerational cycle of abuse rely more heavily upon dissociation in adulthood than do parents who break the cycle (Egeland, Jacobvitz, & Sroufe, 1988). Clinically, such parents may be fearful and easily overwhelmed by the demands of others and thus cope by dissociating from their own affective life and withdrawing from closer emotional contacts with others (Lyons-Ruth & Spielman, 2004). Abusiveness among parents with histories of child abuse is often accompanied by parental memories of their own childhood abuse that lack detail and corresponding affect (Egeland et al., 1988). Given that recovery from abuse necessitates repeated contact with the traumatic memory, dissociation or the loss of vividness and accessibility to the traumatic memory is likely to impede the recovery process (Foa & Hearst-Ikeda, 1996).

From an attachment perspective, the question is how a parental history of abuse impacts the parent-child caregiving system. Parents bring to caregiving the relationship strategies developed through their own experiences of being parented (Kretchmar & Jacobvitz, 2002). Attachment theory suggests that on becoming a parent, childhood

representations of "other" (e.g., parent) guide the parent's interaction with their own child (Bowlby, 1969). As mothers with a history of abuse, they have few if any internal working models of appropriate, loving parent/child physical intimacy (Douglas, 2000). Individuals who have been maltreated in childhood may have distorted perceptions of their childhood experiences, as evidenced by minimizing, forgetting, or identifying with parental punitiveness. These distorted perceptions frequently manifest themselves in problematic parenting behaviours, including harsh discipline; failure to respond appropriately to their child's needs, especially signs of distress; and difficulty having enjoyable interactions with their children (Larrieu & Bellow, 2004). Liotti (1992) noted that mothers with a history of unresolved trauma (including sexual or physical abuse) are likely to turn to their children for comfort when certain stimuli, including their children's presence, trigger their own attachment-related anxieties. Thus, the parent's affective distress stemming from her own history of abuse could explain some of the role reversal observed in abuse survivors' interactions with their children.

Thus, as the literature on loss and abuse illustrates, maternal histories of disrupted childhood relationships can have a powerful influence on caregiving behaviours. A history of trauma can interfere with the mother's ability to manage her own emotional responses toward her child (Alexander et al., 2000), and has been associated with increased risk for anxiety and depression (Bowlby, 1980), dissociation (Liotti, 1992), and parenting stress (Fearon & Mansell, 2001). A history of sexual abuse in particular has been linked with increased maternal withdrawal and insensitivity, while a history of physical abuse has been associated with caregiving interactions that are characterized by intrusiveness and hostility (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). Parental death in the

mother's family is related to decreased involvement with her own infant in the home (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2003). A common denominator amongst these traumatic early experiences seems to be unresolved conflict on the part of the mother regarding her history of loss or abuse. This is illustrated by the attachment literature that has examined the role of unresolved attachment states of mind in caregiving behaviours.

Maternal Unresolved States of Mind

Failure to cope with trauma can have severe and long-lasting consequences (Kobak et al., 2004). Attachment research has repeatedly found that unresolved states of mind with respect to loss or trauma are associated with impaired parenting behaviours and with disorganized infant attachment (e.g., van IJzendoorn, 1995). However, the attachment literature has recently begun to recognize the need to explain the links between parental behaviours (e.g., speech and caregiving behaviour) and loss or trauma (Fearon & Mansell, 2001).

Unresolved State of Mind

According to Fearon and Mansell (2001), people who live through emotionally powerful and threatening events can experience unwanted and distressing symptoms, and for some, these symptoms may persist and interfere with day-to-day functioning for months or even years. In such cases, a person may experience chronic intrusive memories and cognitions related to the traumatic event and engage in avoidance processes associated with it. Some individuals exposed to interpersonal trauma at an early age may be unable to regulate their affective states and behavioural responses, thereby resulting in problems regulating affective arousal, dissociation, and changes in perception of self and other (van der Kolk & Fisler, 1994). Bowlby (1982) suggested that in severe infantile

suffering, painful emotions could come out which cannot be integrated in the individual's representation of experience, and consequently memories and feelings are segregated and kept in a separate representational system. Such phenomena are found to occur in the stress-response syndromes, such as Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), but may also play a role in unresolved loss and trauma as captured by the AAI (Fearon & Mansell, 2001). The clinical literature on PTSD is thought to share an overlapping set of concerns with attachment research, and the two can inform each other about the processes involved in failing to resolve traumatic experiences. Whereas some individuals manage to successfully cope with traumatic experience in a manner that allows them to return to normal life, others remain vulnerable to re-experiencing the traumatic event in ways that disrupt normal functioning. Factors that may prevent a trauma from becoming resolved include: 1) failure to integrate memory of a traumatic experience into a coherent autobiographical narrative; 2) avoidance of the painful emotion associated with traumatic memories, perhaps through dissociation; and 3) increased stress reactivity or tendency to experience dysfunctional arousal when exposed to subsequent triggers or stressful events (Kobak et al., 2004).

Dissociative tendencies, which have been associated with both disorganization and unresolved status, may play an underlying role in the links between early infant disorganization, maltreatment, and subsequent unresolved trauma (Weinfield et al., 2004). Different studies have demonstrated the relationship between early sexual abuse (Sanders & Giolas, 1991), family-related loss (Irwin, 1994) and risks factors that include absence of the biological mother and witnessing sexual or physical abuse, and later dissociation (Ammaniti, Nicolais, & Speranza, 2004). Traumatized individuals may

dissociate, or mentally segregate affects that are too disorganizing of coping efforts to experience at the time of the trauma (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2005). Dissociation that occurs when recalling a traumatic event can impede the cognitive and emotional processing of the event and is likely to maintain a disorganized trauma memory. When memories of the event are less integrated they are under less cognitive control, which can result in unpredictable activation of trauma memories. Consequently, the individual may feel a loss of control and become more vulnerable to stress and disorganized coping strategies. At moments of stress, normal coping and monitoring strategies become vulnerable to breakdown that leads to disorganized behaviour or thinking (Kobak et al., 2004).

Unresolved attachment, or failed resolution of trauma (Kobak et al., 2004), is characterized by disorientation in discourse regarding early traumatic experiences (Main & Hesse, 1990). The symptoms are likely to follow such a profile (e.g., intrusions, reexperiencing, feelings of loss of control) when the trauma remains unintegrated with one's autobiographical memory base or with the individual's schematic representations of self and the world. The activation of unintegrated representations, leading to intrusions and avoidance processes, can lead to the reduction of attentional resources to one's environment. Such a reduction can lead to lapses in the monitoring of sensory-guided actions (e.g., a parent may aim to hold the child affectionately but overconstrict him or her) or lead to parental failure to recognize the effects of behaviour on the infant (e.g., signs of discomfort, fear) (Fearon & Mansell, 2001). Furthermore, as has been suggested, the parent-infant attachment system itself may act as a trigger for intrusive memories of a lost one or traumatizing attachment figure, leading to the activation of unintegrated emotional memories during caregiving behaviour. As a result, there is a disengagement

from the parent-infant attachment relationship because the parent is either unable to carry out parenting tasks or is disconnected emotionally from such a role (Fearon & Mansell, 2001). Lyons-Ruth and Block (1996) demonstrated that mothers with serious trauma histories were much less likely to engage in balanced and positive verbal and physical interactions with their infants, regardless of the type of trauma or abuse. Such parents may try to block awareness of their own early painful experiences and this defense may cause them to minimize or deny their child's pain and suffering as well (Larrieu & Bellow, 2004).

Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman and Parsons (1999) suggest that attachment disorganization or lack of resolution is a function of both the intensity of the fearproducing experience and of the adequacy of the attachment relationship to help resolve the fearful affect. Thus, the ability to resolve a loss or trauma should be a function of at least two factors: (1) the qualities of the loss or trauma itself, such as its suddenness, developmental timing, involvement of central attachment figures, and its horror-inducing aspects; and (2) the quality of ongoing comfort, communication, and protection regarding fear-evoking experiences available in important attachment relationships (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Atwood, 1999). Consequently, establishing secure, alternative, attachment relationships can play an integral role in helping trauma survivors manage the intense fear associated with trauma memories (Kobak et al., 2004). Further, learning to acknowledge and tolerate underlying unresolved fear and the stress of the traumatic experience can help make the memories of the event become less fear provoking (Kobak et al., 2004) and encourage the emergence of new and more responsive behaviour toward attachment-related needs (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Atwood, 1999). However,

individuals facing attachment-related traumas have usually experienced a major threat to their safety. Thus, such traumas may be more difficult to resolve because the level of fear or threat may be compounded and because the individual's ability to use an attachment figure as a source of safety and comfort may be drastically reduced or eliminated (Kobak et al., 2004).

If a caregiver has not received comfort and soothing in relation to her own early fear-inducing experiences, the infant's fear may evoke unresolved fearful affects in the caregiver. Consequently, the caregiver's responsiveness and attention to the infant's distress will be restricted and the interaction between the two will become unbalanced and less mutually regulated (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). The stress reactivity and angry outbursts of a parent with unresolved status could lead the child to experience the parent as frightening. A parent's dissociative lapses may result in helpless behaviour that leads the child to perceive the parent as frightened. Further, intrusive and poorly integrated memories of traumatic experience may lead to unpredictable shifts in parental behaviour and mood that could also frighten a child (Kobak et al., 2004). In fact, mothers in disorganized relationships with their infants have been shown to display atypical maternal behaviours during interactions with their infants, including role boundary violations, fearful behaviour, and intrusive/negative behaviour (Madigan, Pederson, & Moran, 2003).

Unresolved-secure versus Unresolved-insecure State of Mind

Working through a trauma is thought to be more complicated if the prior relationship with the person was highly conflicted (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). In cases in which a parent has become a source of threat or danger, successful resolution is

likely to be impeded because of the inability of that attachment figure to help manage the intense fear associated with trauma memories (Kobak et al., 2004). Further, anger toward the attachment figure may increase the likelihood of idealization of that person, a defense mechanism that precludes resolution of trauma (Krupnick & Solomon, 1988). With regards to the process of mourning, Bowlby (1980) stated that "adults whose mourning takes a pathological course are likely before their bereavement to have been prone to make affectional relationships of certain special, albeit contrasting, kinds" (p. 202). He described these types of relationships as those "suffused with overt or covert ambivalence", those in which "there is a strong disposition to engage in compulsive caregiving", and those in which "there are strenuous attempts to claim emotional selfsufficiency and independence of all affectional ties" (p. 202). Freud (1917/1957) described persons prone to pathological mourning as those who have experienced marked but consciously unacceptable ambivalence toward the lost person. Thus, the more insecure the underlying attachment, the more difficult the mental resolution of a loss or trauma becomes (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). One would thus expect adults classified as unresolved/dismissing or unresolved/preoccupied on the AAI to have worse parenting outcomes than those classified as unresolved with a secure secondary classification.

Recent empirical evidence tends to support these claims. For example, Schuengel and colleagues (1999) found that unresolved/insecure mothers exhibited frightened/frightening behaviour in the presence of their infant, whereas unresolved/secure mothers did not. Jacobvitz et al. (1997) found that mothers classified as unresolved prior to the birth of their infant displayed frightened/frightening and

dissociated behaviours, regardless of whether the unresolved mother's underlying AAI classification was secure or insecure. However, unresolved/secure mothers tended to be somewhat *less* frightening than unresolved/insecure mothers.

Recently, Goldberg and colleagues (2003) found no significant differences between unresolved/secure and unresolved /insecure mothers with regards to frequency of disrupted atypical maternal behaviours. However, unresolved/insecure mothers showed increased fearful and intrusive behaviours while unresolved/secure mothers demonstrated greater withdrawal in interactions with their infants. Interestingly, mothers of infants who were disorganized and otherwise insecure showed more atypical behaviours than mothers of infants who were disorganized/secure. In addition, Ainsworth and Eichberg (1991) found that mothers who were classified as unresolved on the AAI were more likely to receive a secondary classification of preoccupied or dismissing rather than autonomous attachment. At the present time, however, a distinction cannot be clearly made between how the prevalence and severity of childhood trauma and the degree of insecurity in early attachment relationships contribute to a parent carrying forward a disorganized but insecure secondary attachment pattern versus a secure pattern.

Conclusion

As the attachment literature describes, a mother's psychological organization expresses itself in her responses to her child, and it is through the mother's responsiveness that the child will experience what can be integrated into a relational experience (Lyons-Ruth, 2003). Further, a parental history of trauma can have a significant influence on the attachment-caregiving system, and if left unresolved, a maladaptive process can ensue. It appears that attachment research, and especially

research pertaining to unresolved parental states of mind, is both consistent with and complementary to trauma research. In fact, the concept of unresolved attachment states of mind with regards to trauma may help further the empirical investigation of the well-known but poorly understood phenomenon of intergenerational transmission of abuse and trauma. For such cross-fertilization to be optimal however, much remains to be clarified regarding unresolved states of mind. The current paper reviewed three main lines of questioning that have remained largely unaddressed in the attachment literature.

First, a clear link has been established between an unresolved attachment status on the AAI and disrupted caregiving behaviour, namely atypical behaviours directed toward the infant. Parents who have experienced a loss or abuse in childhood, which remains unresolved and unintegrated, have been found more likely to exhibit this pattern of behaviour. A maternal history of loss is associated with decreased interactions with the infant, as well as with increased risk for depression, whereas a maternal history of abuse (physical or sexual) is associated with an increased risk for dissociation. However, the differential developmental pathways between unresolved loss versus unresolved abuse have not been clearly established in the empirical literature. This is an area that requires further investigation since the subtypes of unresolved attachment may account for more differential outcomes than examining unresolved attachment as one category. Recently, Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (2005) differentiated mothers with unresolved loss and mothers with unresolved abuse and found that the incidence of disrupted maternal behaviour increased linearly with the progression from unresolved loss to unresolved abuse. This finding points to the potential importance of differentiating the sequelae of loss from the sequelae of abuse. As Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (2003) point out, further

study is also needed to determine whether particular types of losses (e.g., mother, father, sibling) and quality of care received both before and after the loss are related to unresolved states of mind. Further, additional research would be helpful in determining whether an unresolved state of mind is the only necessary determinant for the prediction of infant attachment disorganization. One methodological issue that may weaken the prediction from the unresolved category is that coding for U in the AAI depends on the occurrence of a specific loss or abuse experience. If the participant identifies no death or trauma, then the state of mind cannot be coded unresolved (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2005). Another limitation of the AAI is that there is no way to distinguish unresolved states of mind stemming from early disorganized relationships from unresolved states generated by later loss or trauma (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Atwood, 1999). Further, many individuals fail, during the AAI, to report incidents of sexual abuse that they do report in less intrusive evaluation formats, such as questionnaires (Bailey, Moran & Pederson, 2007). Trauma questionnaires may thus be a most helpful supplement to the AAI.

Secondly, although individuals with a history of sexual or physical abuse are prone to dissociative defenses, particularly if they continue the abuse cycle, a mother with a history of childhood sexual abuse tends to be more withdrawn, uninvolved, and less sensitive in her interactions with her infant, while a history of physical abuse is associated with increased hostility and intrusiveness. These findings suggest that the type of abuse in the mother's childhood is associated with two somewhat different patterns of maternal interaction with the infant at home (Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Parsons, 1999). It remains unknown, however, whether unresolved states of mind regarding sexual versus

physical abuse, or regarding loss versus abuse, result in a greater risk factor for infant attachment disorganization.

Lastly, several attachment research studies have demonstrated that unresolved mothers show frightened/frightening behaviours toward their infant, however, mothers with a secure secondary AAI classification tend to be less frightening in their interactions. This suggests that an underlying secure attachment may act as a buffer between the mother's unresolved trauma and her interactions toward her infant. However, the mechanisms that differentiate an underlying secure versus insecure attachment remain to be investigated. For instance, is type of trauma (e.g., loss versus physical or sexual abuse) associated with the incidence of an underlying secure or insecure attachment state of mind? What kinds of frightened/frightening behaviours do secure versus insecure mothers display toward their infants?

Perhaps the clearest conclusion that can be drawn from the literature reviewed is that despite unanimous recognition of the critical importance of unresolved parental states of mind by attachment researchers, much remains ill-understood about those states of mind. Their origins are a first issue to be debated as it is unclear what type or severity of trauma is sufficient or necessary for the development of an unresolved state of mind, and whether there are underlying personality traits that make an individual more vulnerable to difficulties resolving a trauma. In fact, controversy around the developmental origins of unresolved states of mind have led experts in attachment disorganization to propose a new type of parental attachment organization, namely the hostile-helpless state of mind, which is independent of experiences of trauma and has been found to predict attachment disorganization (Lyons-Ruth et al., 2003). As Kobak et

al. (2004) point out, the range of events experienced as traumatic may need to be more clearly differentiated since the nature of attachment-related trauma is influenced by the developmental status of the child, by contextual factors, and by the attachment figure's availability to the child. Further, factors that may account for resolving or failing to resolve a traumatic experience, such as the developmental timing of the trauma, the availability of attachment figures, and dissociative processes, need to be further delineated and tested (Kobak et al., 2004).

Another intriguing issue pertains to the parental behaviours that may be responsible for the link between lack of resolution of trauma and infant attachment disorganization. Despite strong theoretical claims that atypical caregiving behaviours should account for the link between unresolved parental states of mind and infant disorganized attachment (Main & Hesse, 1990), empirical research has yet to support such a mediational model. To our knowledge, the only published study that has examined this question has failed to find evidence for the mediating role of atypical maternal behaviours (Goldberg et al., 2003). This is strikingly consistent with a parallel line of research investigating the transmission of attachment *security*, which has also failed to find the explanatory mechanisms of transmission (van IJzendoorn, 1995). Further research using larger samples thus appears much needed to shed light on the significance, developmental origins, and parenting outcomes of unresolved parental states of mind.

References

Ainsworth, M.D.S., Blehar, M.C., Waters, E., & Wall, S. (1978). Patterns of attachment: A psychological study of the strange situation. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.

Ainsworth, M.D.S., & Eichberg, C.G. (1991). Effects on infant-mother attachment of mother's unresolved loss of an attachment figure, or other traumatic experiences. In C.M. Parkes, J. Stevenson-Hinde, & P. Marris (Eds.), *Attachment across the life cycle* (pp. 160-183). London: Tavistock/Routledge.

Alexander, P.C., Teti, L., & Anderson, C.L. (2000). Childhood sexual abuse history and role reversal in parenting. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 24, 829-838.

Ammaniti, M., Nicolais, G., & Speranza, A.M. (2004). Trauma and attachment: An investigation in abusive parenting. *Archives of Psychiatry and Psychotherapy*, 6, 9-22.

Bailey, H. N., Moran, G., & Pederson, D. R. (2007). Childhood maltreatment complex trauma symptoms, and unresolved attachment in an at-risk sample of adolescent mothers. *Attachment and Human Development*, *9*, 139-161.

Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and loss, vol. I: Attachment. New York: Basic Books.

Bowlby, J. (1973). Attachment and loss, vol. II: Separation: Anxiety and anger.

New York: Basic Books.

Bowlby, J. (1980). Attachment and loss, vol. III: Loss: Sadness and Depression.

New York: Basic Books.

Bowlby, J. (1984). Violence in the family as a disorder of the attachment and caregiving system. *The American Journal of Psychoanalysis*, 44, 9-27.

Brown, F. (1961). Depression and childhood bereavement. *Journal of Mental Science*, 107, 754-777.

Brown, G.W., Harris, T., & Copeland, J.R. (1977). Depression and loss. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 130, 1-18.

Burkett, L.P. (1991). Parenting behaviours of women who were sexually abused as children in their families of origin. *Family Process*, *30*, 421-434.

Carlson, E. (1998). A prospective longitudinal study of attachment disorganization/disorientation. *Child Development*, 69, 1107-1128.

Deblinger, E., McLeer, S. V., Atkins, M. S., Ralphe, D., & Foa, E. (1989). Post-traumatic stress in sexually abused, physically abused, and nonabused children. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 13, 403-408.

Douglas, A.R. (2000). Reported anxieties concerning intimate parenting in women sexually abused as children. *Child Abuse and Neglect*, 24, 425-434.

Egeland, B., Jacobvitz, D., Sroufe, L.A. (1988). Breaking the cycle of abuse. Child Development, 59, 1080-1088.

Eisenstadt, J.M. (1994). Parental loss and genius. In R.V. Frankiel (Ed.), *Essential papers on object loss* (pp. 509-533). New York: New York University Press.

Fearon, R.M.P., & Mansell, W. (2001). Cognitive perspectives on unresolved loss: Insights from the study of PTSD. *Bulletin of the Menninger Clinic*, 65, 380-396.

Foa, E.B., & Hearst-Ikeda, D. (1996). Emotional dissociation in response to trauma: An information-processing approach. In L.K. Michelson & W.J. Ray (Eds.), *Handbook of dissociation* (pp. 207-221). New York: Plenum Press.

Freud, S. (1917/1957). Mourning and melancholia. In J. Strachey (Ed.), *The complete psychological works of Sigmund Freud, 14* (pp. 243-258). London: Hogarth Press.

George, C., Kaplan, N., & Main, M. (1985). *Adult Attachment Interview*.

Unpublished protocol (3rd ed.). Department of Psychology, University of California

Berkeley.

George, C., & Main, M. (1979). Social interactions of young abused children: Approach, avoidance and aggression. *Child Development*, 58, 306-318.

Goldberg, S., Benoit, D., Blokland, K., & Madigan, S. (2003). Atypical maternal behavior, maternal representations, and infant disorganized attachment. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15, 239-257.

Greenberg, D., & Wolf, D. (1982). The consequences of experiencing parental marital disruption. *Child and Youth Services Review*, 4, 141-162.

Hall, F., Pawlby, S.J., & Wolkind, S. (1979). Early life experiences and later mothering behaviour: A study of mothers and their 20-week old babies. In D. Shaffer & J. Dunn (Eds.), *The first year of life: Psychological and medical implications of early experience* (pp. 153-174). New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Hesse, E. (1999). The Adult Attachment Interview: Historical and current perspectives. In J. Cassidy & P. Shaver (Eds.), *The handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp. 395-433). New York: The Guilford Press.

Hesse, E. (1996). Discourse, memory and the Adult Attachment Interview: A note with emphasis on the emerging Cannot Classify category. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 17, 4-11.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (1999). Second-generation effects of unresolved trauma as observed in non-maltreating parents: Dissociated, frightened, and threatening parental behaviour. *Psychoanalytic Inquiry*, 19, 481-540.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (2000). Disorganized infant, child, and adult attachment: Collapse in behavioural and attentional strategies. *Journal of the American*Psychoanalytic Association, 48(4), 1017-1127.

Irwin, H. J. (1994). Proneness to dissociation and traumatic childhood events. *Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 182, 456-460.

Jacobson, E. (1994). The return of the lost parent. In R.V. Frankiel (Ed.), Essential papers on object loss (pp. 233-250). New York: New York University Press.

Jacobvitz, D. (1998). Frightening caregiving: Links with mother's loss and trauma. Paper presented at the biennial meeting of the Southwestern Society for Research in Human Development, Galveston, Texas.

Jacobvitz, D., Hazen, N., & Riggs, S. (1997). Disorganized mental processes in mothers, frightening/frightened caregiving, and disoriented/disorganized behaviour in infancy. Paper presented at symposium, Caregiving Correlates and Longitudinal Outcomes of Disorganized Attachments in Infants, biennial meeting of the Society for Research in Child Development, Washington, DC.

Kobak, R., Cassidy, J., & Zir, Y. (2004). Attachment-related trauma and posttraumatic stress disorder. In W. S. Rholes & J. A. Simpson (Eds.), *Adult attachment: Theory, research and clinical implications* (pp. 388-407). New York: Guilford Press.

Kolko, D.J., Kazdin, A.E., Thomas, A.M., & Day, B. (1993). Heightened child physical abuse potential: Child, parent, and family dysfunction. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 8, 169-192.

Kretchmar, M.D., & Jacobvitz, D.B. (2002). Observing mother-child relationships across generations: Boundary patterns, attachment, and the transmission of caregiving.

Family Process, 41, 351-374.

Krupnick, J.L., & Solomon, F. (1988). Death of a parent or sibling during childhood. In J. Bloom-Feshbach & S. Bloom-Feshbach (Eds.), *The psychology of separation and loss: Perspectives on development, life transitions, and clinical practice* (pp. 345-371). London: Jossey-Bass.

Larrieu, J. A., & Bellow, S. M. (2004). Relationship assessment for young traumatized children. In J. D. Osofsky (Ed.), *Young children and trauma: Intervention and treatment* (pp. 155-172). New York: Guilford Press.

Lerner, P.M. (1994). The treatment of early object loss: The need to search. In R.V. Frankiel (Ed.), *Essential papers on object loss* (pp. 469-481). New York: New York University Press.

Lieberman, A.F. (1988). Separation in infancy and early childhood: Contributions of attachment theory and psychoanalysis. In J. Bloom-Feshbach & S. Bloom-Feshbach (Eds.), *The psychology of separation and loss: Perspectives on development, life transitions, and clinical practice* (pp. 109-135). London: Jossey-Bass.

Liotti, G. (1992). Disorganized/disoriented attachment in the etiology of the dissociative disorders. *Dissociation*, 4, 196-204.

Liotti, G. (1999). Understanding the dissociative processes: The contribution of attachment theory. *Psychoanalytic Inquiry*, 19, 757-783.

Lynch, M., & Cicchetti, D. (1998). An ecological-transactional analysis of children and contexts: The longitudinal interplay among child maltreatment, community violence, and children's symptomatology. *Development & Psychopathology*, 10, 235-257.

Lyons-Ruth, K. (2003). Dissociation and the parent-infant dialogue: A longitudinal perspective from attachment research. *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association*, *51*, 883-911.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Alpern, L., & Repacholi, B. (1993). Disorganized infant attachment classification and maternal psychosocial problems as predictors of hostile-aggressive behaviour in the preschool classroom. *Child Development*, 64, 527-585.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Block, D. (1996). The disturbed caregiving system: Relations among childhood trauma, maternal caregiving, and infant affect and attachment. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 17, 257-275.

Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, E, & Atwood, G. (1999). A relational diathesis model of hostile-helpless states of mind. In J. Solomon & C. George (Eds.), *Attachment disorganization* (pp. 33-69). New York: Guilford Press.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Bronfman, E., & Parsons, E. (1999). Maternal frightened, frightening, or atypical behavior and disorganized infant attachment patterns.

Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 64, 67-96.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Connell, D.B., Grunebaum, H., & Botein, S. (1990). Infants at social risk: Maternal depression and family support services as mediators of infant development and security of attachment. *Child Development*, 61, 85-98.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Jacobvitz, D. (1999). Attachment disorganization: Unresolved loss, relationship violence, and lapses in behavioural and attentional strategies. In J. Cassidy & P.R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp. 520-554). New York: Guilford Press.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Repacholi, B., McLeod, S., & Silva, E. (1991). Disorganized attachment behaviour in infancy: Short-term stability, maternal and infant correlates, and risk-related subtypes. *Development and Psychopathology*, *3*, 377-396.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Spielman, E. (2004). Disorganized infant attachment strategies and helpless-fearful profiles of parenting: Integrating attachment research with clinical intervention. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 25, 318-355.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Yellin, C., Melnick, S., & Atwood, G. (2005). Expanding the concept of unresolved mental states: Hostile/helpless states of mind on the Adult Attachment Interview are associated with atypical maternal behaviour and infant disorganization. *Development and Psychopathology, 17*, 1-23.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Yellin, C., Melnick, S., & Atwood, G. (2003). Childhood experiences of trauma and loss have different relations to maternal unresolved and Hostile-Helpless states of mind on the AAI. *Attachment and Human Development*, 5, 330-352.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Zoll, D., Connell, D., & Grunebaum, H.U. (1989). Family deviance and family disruption in childhood: Associations with maternal behavior and infant maltreatment during the first two years of life. *Development and Psychopathology*, 1, 219-236.

Madigan, S., Pederson, D.R., & Moran, G. (2003). Bridging the gap between unresolved states of mind and disorganized attachment relationships: Links to atypical maternal behavior. Poster presented at Biennial Meeting of the Society for Research in Child Development, Tampa, Florida, USA.

Main, M., & Cassidy, J. (1988). Categories of response to reunion with the parent at age 6: Predicted from infant attachment classifications and stable over a 1-month period. *Developmental Psychology*, 24, 415-426.

Main, M., & Goldwyn, R. (1998). Adult attachment scoring and classification system. Unpublished manuscript, Department of Psychology, University of California Berkeley.

Main, M., & Hesse, E. (1990). Parents' unresolved traumatic experiences are related to infant disorganized attachment status: Is frightened and/or frightening parental behavior the linking mechanism? In M.T. Greenberg, D. Cicchetti, & E.M. Cummings (Eds.), *Attachment in the preschool years: Theory, research, and intervention* (pp. 161-182). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Main, M., Kaplan, N., & Cassidy, J. (1985). Security in infancy, childhood and adulthood: A move in the level of representation. In I. Bretherton & E. Waters (Eds.), Growing points of attachment theory and research. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 50*, 66-104.

Main, M., & Solomon, J. (1990). Procedures for identifying infants as disorganized/disoriented during the Ainsworth strange situation. In M.T. Greenberg, D. Cicchetti, & E.M. Cummings (Eds.), *Attachment in the preschool years: Theory,* research, and intervention (pp. 121-160). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Mireault, G.C., & Bond, L.A. (1992). Parental death in childhood: Perceived vulnerability and adult depression and anxiety. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 62, 517-524.

Moss, E., Rousseau, D., Parent, S., St- Laurent, D., & Saintong, J. (1998).

Correlates of attachment at school age: Maternal reported stress, mother-child interaction, and behaviour problems. *Child Development*, 69, 1390-1404.

Naidoo, P., & Pillay, B.J. (1993). Parasuicide in a general hospital in South Africa. *Psychological Report*, 72, 979-982.

Ogawa, J.R., Sroufe, L.A., Weinfeld, N.S., Carlson, E.A., & Egeland, B. (1997).

Development and the fragmented self: Longitudinal study of dissociative symptomatology in a nonclinical sample. *Development and Psychopathology*, 9, 855-879.

Pelcovitz, D., Kaplan, S., Goldenberg, B., Mandel, F., Lehane, J., & Guarrera, J. (1994). Post-traumatic stress disorder in physically abused adolescents. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 33, 305-312.

Sanders, B., & Giolas, M.H. (1991). Dissociation and childhood trauma in psychologically disturbed adolescents. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 148, 50-54.

Schuengel, C., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J., & van IJzendoorn, M.H. (1999).

Attachment and loss: Frightening maternal behaviour linking unresolved loss and disorganized infant attachment. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 67, 54-63.

Solomon, J., & George, C. (1999). The measurement of attachment security in infancy and childhood. In J. Cassidy & P.R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp.287-316). New York: Guilford Press.

Sroufe, L.A., Carlson, E.A., Levy, A.K. & Egeland, B. (1999). Implications of attachment theory for developmental psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology*, 11, 1-13.

van der Kolk, B., & Fisler, R. (1994). Childhood abuse and neglect and loss of self-regulation. *Bulletin of the Menninger Clinic*, 58, 145-168.

van IJzendoorn, M.H. (1995). Adult attachment representations, parental responsiveness, and infant attachment: A meta-analysis on the predictive validity of the Adult Attachment Interview. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117, 387-403.

van IJzendoorn, M.H., & Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J. (1996). Attachment representations in mothers, fathers, adolescents, and clinical groups: A meta-analytic search for normative data. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 64, 8-21.

van IJzendoorn, M.H., Schuengel, C. & Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J. (1999). Disorganized attachment in early childhood: Meta-analysis of precursors, concomitants, and sequelae. *Development and Psychopathology*, 11, 225-249.

Wartner, U.G., Grossman, K., Fremmer-Bombik, E., & Suess, G. (1994). Attachment patterns at age six in south Germany: Predictability from infancy and implications for preschool behaviour. *Child Development*, *65*, 1014-1027.

Weinfield, N.S., Whaley, G.J.L., & Egeland, B. (2004). Continuity, discontinuity, and coherence in attachment from infancy to late adolescence: Sequelae of organization and disorganization. *Attachment and Human Development*, 6, 73-97.

Footnote

¹ Although more empirical data on this topic are now available, they were not at the time the final version of this paper was accepted for publication.

| Running Head: ATTACHMENT STATE OF MIND, DISRUPTED CAREGIVING |
|--|
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| Insecure Attachment State of Mind and Disrupted |
| Caregiving Behaviour Among Foster Mothers |
| Natasha Ballen |
| Université de Montréal |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |

Abstract

Attachment theory suggests that caregivers with an unresolved state of mind with respect

to attachment display atypical patterns of caregiving behaviour, which in turn lead to the

development of a disorganized attachment relationship with the infant. Empirical studies,

however, have found only a moderate link between an unresolved state of mind and

atypical parenting. Furthermore, foster care research has suggested that non-autonomous,

and not just unresolved states of mind, were associated with infant disorganized

attachment, suggesting that a non-autonomous state of mind may be a risk factor for

atypical caregiving in certain samples. The current study examined the links between

attachment state of mind and disrupted parenting behaviour among 39 foster mothers.

Non-autonomous states of mind were associated with disrupted parenting, whereas an

unresolved state of mind alone was not. Moreover, presence of abuse in the caregiver's

history was found to relate to fearful/disoriented parenting. The results suggest that a

foster parent does not need to have unresolved attachment representations to engage in

atypical caregiving.

Key Words: Adult Attachment, Disrupted Parental Behaviour

Insecure Attachment State of Mind and Disrupted Caregiving Behaviour Among Foster Mothers

In the last decade, the field of developmental psychopathology has devoted increasing interest to what appears to be one of the most meaningful risk factors for later maladjustment: infant disorganized attachment (van IJzendoorn, Schuengel, & Bakermans-Kranenburg, 1999). Indeed, a growing number of researchers have highlighted impressive long-term longitudinal relations between attachment disorganization and poor developmental outcome (e.g., Carlson, 1998; Lyons-Ruth, 2003; Ogawa, Sroufe, Weinfield, Carlson, & Egeland, 1997). This increasing recognition of disorganized attachment has led a number of researchers to examine the mechanisms responsible for its development, with a special interest in maternal and interactive factors that may be involved. A leading hypothesis regarding the mother-child interactive processes among infants with disorganized attachment strategies is Main and Hesse's (1990) formulation of frightened or frightening caregiving behaviour among adults with a history of loss or abuse. They propose that "the traumatized adult's continuing state of fear together with its interactional/behavioural concomitants (frightened or frightening behaviour) is the mechanism linking unresolved trauma to the infant's display of disorganized/disoriented behaviours" (Main & Hesse, 1990, p. 163). Indeed, an unresolved state of mind regarding attachment (van IJzendoorn, 1995) and frightened/ frightening behaviours toward the infant (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999) are related to each other, and are the two best parental predictors of infant disorganized attachment found thus far.

One of the populations that appears to be at highest risk for disorganized attachment and poor developmental outcomes is that of children placed in foster care at a very young age (Dozier et al., 2001; Juffer, Bakermans-Kranenburg, & van IJzendoorn, 2005). Insecure attachment actually appears to take the form of disorganization in foster care, as most foster children who are not classified as securely attached to their foster mother are specifically classified as disorganized (Dozier et al., 2001). Although part of this risk for disorganized attachment can probably be attributed to children's exposure to early adversity (e.g., biological risk related to maternal behaviours during pregnancy, maltreatment, and/or caregiving disruption), it is reasonable to propose that interactive processes between children and their foster caregivers may be implicated as well. Hence, the quality of caregiver-child interactions may be deficient in foster care dyads. Based on research on intact dyads that has documented a robust link between maternal attachment state of mind and maternal behaviour, and specifically between an unresolved state of mind and atypical caregiving behaviour, this report sets outs to examine the links between foster mothers' attachment state of mind and their interactive behaviour with their foster child.

Parental state of mind with respect to attachment

Attachment theorists have proposed that parents' mental representations of their own childhood attachment experiences are an important determinant of the quality of the attachment relationship formed with their infant (Main, Kaplan & Cassidy, 1985). A robust empirical link has been found between maternal attachment representations, or states of mind, and the quality of the mother-infant attachment relationship (van IJzendoorn, 1995), using the Adult Attachment Interview (AAI; George, Kaplan, &

Main, 1996). The AAI is a semi-structured interview focusing on childhood and current relationships with attachment figures that provides a categorization of the individual's current state of mind regarding attachment. Adults are assigned to one of three primary categories (autonomous, dismissing, or preoccupied) on the basis of qualitative characteristics and the coherence of the narrative. Each of these three categories reflects a distinctive but organized state of mind. Individuals are assigned to a fourth category (unresolved/disoriented or U) if their narrative includes lapses in the monitoring of reasoning or discourse in response to queries regarding attachment-related loss or abuse experiences. Placement in the U category of the AAI is assigned to speakers who exhibit disorganization or disorientation while attempting to discuss potentially traumatic events ¹ (Main & Goldwyn, 1998) (see Appendix A). Evidence for such a disorganized response includes lapses in the monitoring of discourse, whereby the speaker enters a state of mind in which he or she no longer appears appropriately conscious of the interview context, and lapses in the monitoring of reasoning, which can take several forms, including indications of a belief that a dead person is simultaneously dead and alive (Main & Goldwyn, 1998). A parent's unresolved classification on the AAI has repeatedly been found to be predictive of his/her infant's disorganized attachment status (for reviews and meta-analytic evidence, see Lyons-Ruth, Bronfman, & Parsons, 1999; van IJzendoorn, 1995). Given that interactive processes are a necessary pathway for parental state of mind to be transmitted to the infant, research has paid a great deal of attention to the caregiving behaviours displayed by adults with an unresolved state of mind.

Atypical Caregiving Behaviour

Hesse and Main (1999, 2000) suggested that discourse or reasoning lapses that occur during discussion of traumatic events may be due to dissociated or frightening memories intruding into normal conscious processes. It is postulated that the unresolved individual remains overwhelmed by unintegrated memories of maltreatment or loss. Such non-resolution refers to failure to integrate fully the reality of the loss or traumatic experience and to rework mental representations of attachment experiences (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999). In line with this, Hesse and Main (2000) proposed that slips in reasoning or discourse occurring during the AAI may indicate a failure in the conscious mental processing of the traumatic event.

Such intrusions of unintegrated material are postulated to occur in parent—child interactions as well, leading to atypical caregiving behaviours (Hesse, 1999; Main & Hesse, 1990). Hence, it is proposed that unresolved parents sometimes become frightened in response to aspects of the environment that are unconsciously associated with a traumatic event. This would reactivate emotions or behaviours related to earlier trauma (Lyons-Ruth & Jacobvitz, 1999), which would consequently produce in the parent atypical forms of threatening, frightened, or overtly dissociated behavior.

Two coding schemes have been developed to assess such pathological parenting behaviours. Main and Hesse (1990) proposed to focus on anomalous forms of frightened, frightening, or dissociative parental behaviour, termed FR behaviour (Hesse & Main, 2000, 2006; Main & Hesse, 1990). Lyons-Ruth et al. (1999) further hypothesized that caregivers who repeatedly provoke fear in their infants because of their unresolved experiences of loss or trauma are also unlikely to be able to respond appropriately to their

infants' cues or affective state, thereby disrupting the caregiver's ability to engage in appropriate interactions with the infant. Lyons-Ruth and colleagues thus developed an instrument that expanded Main and Hesse's construct of FR behaviour to include a broader set of disrupted parental behaviours termed the Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification (AMBIANCE). Atypical (or disrupted) behaviours are coded for: affective communication errors, role confusion, negative/intrusive behaviours, disorientation, and withdrawal (see Appendix B). Links between Atypical Parental Behaviour and Attachment State of Mind

A number of investigators, using the FR and AMBIANCE coding systems, have found links between atypical parenting behaviours and infant disorganization (see Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenburg, et al.'s 2006 meta-analysis for a review). While the evidence points to a robust link between atypical parenting and disorganized attachment relationships, the picture is not as clear with regards to associations between unresolved adult states of mind and caregiving behaviour. For instance, a study conducted at Leiden University (Schuengel, Bakermans-Kranenburg, & van IJzendoorn, 1999) using the FR coding system, found that maternal unresolved state of mind predicted FR behaviour, but only when the mother's alternative AAI classification was insecure (dismissing or preoccupied), suggesting a possible underlying protective factor operating to inhibit the expression of FR behaviours in unresolved mothers with an alternative autonomous classification.

Jacobvitz, Leon and Hazen (2006) examined 116 mothers and their first-born 8-month-old and videotaped them in the home in various contexts. Mothers classified as unresolved on the AAI administered prenatally were significantly more likely than not-

unresolved mothers to engage in FR behaviour with their infants. Consistent with Schuengel et al. (1999), Jacobvitz and colleagues found that unresolved mothers with a secondary insecure classification showed greater FR behaviours than unresolved mothers with a secure secondary classification. However, mothers classified as unresolved scored higher on FR behaviour than not-unresolved mothers, even when their secondary AAI classification was secure. Comparisons between secure versus insecure (dismissing, preoccupied) states of mind revealed no significant differences on FR behaviour.

Abrams, Rifkin and Hesse (2006), using Main and Hesse's FR scheme, examined a low-risk middle class sample of father- and mother-infant dyads during a laboratory play session. Parents classified as unresolved exhibited more FR behaviour in general, and specifically more dissociative behaviour. However, only a subsample of AAI's were available for analysis and no comparisons were made between autonomous versus non-autonomous states of mind, whether as primary or secondary classification.

Using Lyons-Ruth and colleagues (1999) expanded coding scheme with a low-risk community sample, Goldberg, Benoit, Blokland, and Madigan (2003) found that mothers classified as unresolved during a prenatal AAI had higher levels of disrupted communication, fearful/disoriented behaviours, and withdrawal behaviours than mothers who were not unresolved. No differences were found between U/secure and U/insecure mothers in relation to AMBIANCE. In a recent study using the AMBIANCE with an adolescent mother sample, Madigan, Moran, and Pederson (2006) found that overall disrupted behaviour was associated with an unresolved state of mind, but comparisons between secure versus insecure attachment classifications were not reported.

The current empirical literature thus reveals that an unresolved state of mind with respect to loss or trauma is reliably associated with frightening and/or atypical parenting behaviours. Further, comparisons between secure versus insecure secondary classifications show that even though an unresolved classification is an important factor, underlying (in)security appears to be potentially relevant in understanding atypical parenting as well. However, only one study (Jacobvitz et al., 2006) reported on the link between secure/insecure attachment representations and FR parenting behaviours. Thus, there is some suggestion that broader aspects of maternal states of mind, and not just unresolved attachment, may be implicated in the manifestation of atypical parenting behaviours. In fact, the moderate strength of the associations typically found between an unresolved state of mind and atypical parenting (see Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenburg, et al., 2006) does appear to suggest that atypical caregiving behaviours can be displayed by parents who do not present an unresolved state of mind.

A study that investigated maternal reflective functioning, maternal caregiving behaviours and infant attachment found that mothers with high AMBIANCE scores were more likely to have infants classified as disorganized or resistant (Grienenberger, Kelly, & Slade, 2005). Although this study did not assess parental attachment representations using the AAI, it is the first time that anomalous parenting behaviour, assessed using the AMBIANCE measure, has been found to be associated with insecure-resistant attachment. In line with some of the studies above, this suggests that atypical parenting may relate to broader aspects of attachment relationships than those pertaining specifically to unresolved and disorganized patterns.

Evidence from foster care research appears to suggest a similar phenomenon. Hence, Dozier et al. (2001) found that foster caregivers with non-autonomous states of mind, and not only unresolved states of mind specifically, were likely to have foster children with disorganized attachments. Dozier and colleagues suggested that children who have experienced relationship disruptions need the availability of an especially nurturing surrogate caregiver to develop an organized attachment. According to them, rejecting or less extreme caregiving behaviours (compared to frightening or atypical parenting), such as those presumed to be provided by non-autonomous parents, may give rise to disorganized attachment when children are already at risk because of their exposure to early adversity. However, Dozier et al. did not assess parenting, and hence could not demonstrate their hypothesis that non-autonomous foster mothers displayed parenting behaviours that were non-optimal but not atypical.

Thus, given Dozier et al.'s (2001) finding that insecure attachment states of mind are related to infant disorganization, and Grienenberger et al.'s (2005) finding that anomalous parenting behaviour is associated not only with disorganized but also resistant attachment relationships, then it is likely that in certain samples, atypical parenting behaviour can be manifested by parents who present a non-autonomous state of mind. The implication is that insecure states of mind in general, and not just unresolved states of mind, are a risk factor for disrupted caregiving. However, this has never been investigated.

Consequently, the current study aimed to replicate and extend previous research in several ways. The main purpose of this report was to test the relation between caregiver attachment states of mind and atypical parenting behaviour in a sample at high-risk for

anomalous attachment: foster care dyads (Dozier et al., 2001). In keeping with findings from previous research, the study examined the link between caregiver unresolved states of mind and atypical caregiving, but also investigated links between non-autonomous states of mind and atypical parenting, in an attempt to shed further light on Dozier et al.'s findings pertaining to non-autonomous foster mothers. It was thus expected that unresolved and non-autonomous states of mind (dismissing, preoccupied and unresolved) in the foster mother would relate to a greater likelihood of being classified as disrupted/atypical and to higher degrees of atypical parenting in mother-child interactions. Using the AMBIANCE coding system in a foster-care sample, we were able to explore the validity of the instrument in non-biologically-related dyads. In keeping with researchers who suggested that future work should evaluate parental behaviour in settings other than the Strange Situation (Lyons-Ruth et al., 1999), and that a focus on naturalistic contexts is important to the advancement of our understanding of attachment processes (Bailey, Moran, Pederson & Bento, 2007), this study examined child-caregiver interactions in a free-play situation in the family's home.

Method

Participants

Thirty-nine foster infant-caregiver dyads participated in this study. All were part of a larger study (N = 54) of the effects of interventions for foster parents, but none of the participants had yet received intervention services. The foster caregivers were recruited through five *Centres Jeunesse* (Child Welfare agencies) in Montréal, Laval, Mauricie, Montérégie, and Québec. Children with serious medical complications (e.g., cerebral

palsy, Down Syndrome, autism) and those with severe developmental delays (e.g., 18-month-old who is unable to crawl) were excluded from the study.

At the time of recruitment, the mean age of the infants was 25 months (SD = 8.6; range 11 to 41 months), whose duration of placement in the foster home had been a maximum of six months. Twenty-two of the children were boys and 17 girls. Case records indicated that all of the children were placed in foster care due to neglect. The number of placements varied between 1 and 6, with a mean of 3 placements (including that with the current caregiver).

Foster mothers ranged in age from 27 to 60 with a mean of 39 years (SD = 6.9). Thirty-one percent of foster families earned between CDN\$ 50,000 and CDN\$ 75,000. Level of income ranged from CDN\$ 20,000-30,000 (5.3%) to CDN\$ 100,000 and above (15.8%). 92 percent of the foster caregivers were married or living with a partner. Their level of education ranged from high school diplomas to university degrees, with a median of 14 years of education.

Measures

Data was collected from caregivers, from agency files, and from observations of the dyads. The type of data collected included semi-structured interviews, standardized questionnaires, and home observations.

State of Mind With Regard to Attachment. Caregiver state of mind was assessed using the Adult Attachment Interview (AAI; George et al., 1996). The AAI is a semi-structured, hour-long, interview designed to assess an adult's current state of mind with regard to attachment relationships. The interview asks parents to talk about their feelings regarding attachment relationships, to describe specific childhood memories of

attachment-related events, and to conceptualize how they were affected by these early relationships. Using the Main, Goldwyn and Hesse (2002) classification system, transcribed interviews are coded by discourse analysis. The participant's childhood relationship with each parent is rated on a first set of five 9-point scales: Love, Rejection, Role-Reversal, Pressure to Achieve and Neglect. In a second step, the participant's state of mind with regard to these experiences is rated on twelve scales: Idealization (mother/father), Lack of Recall, Anger (mother/father), Derogation, Metacognitive Monitoring, Passivity, Unresolved Loss, Unresolved Trauma and Coherence of Transcript and of Mind. Finally, the score pattern of these scales is used to classify each caregiver into one of the following attachment categories: autonomous (F), preoccupied (E), dismissing (Ds) or unresolved (U). All foster parents who received a U classification also received a secondary F, Ds, or E classification.

Caregivers are classified as "autonomous" when their discourse about attachment experiences is coherent and consistent. They also produce a collaborative narrative, whether the experiences reported are favourable or unfavourable. Interviews are classified as "dismissing" when discourse appears aimed at minimizing the discussion of attachment-related experiences. Such transcripts are typically less coherent, internally inconsistent and terse (e.g., "I don't remember"). Descriptions of parents are most often favourable to highly favourable, however, such speakers fail to provide supportive evidence for these representations or contradict them. Individuals classified as "preoccupied" are often unable to maintain a focus or to contain their responses to a given question. They may digress to remote topics, use vague language, engage in lengthy and angry discussions, and oscillate in their view of a parent. Autonomous,

dismissing and preoccupied transcripts have been termed the three central "organized" AAI categories. On the other hand, transcripts classified as "unresolved" are disorganized around discussions of potentially traumatic events. The defining feature of such speakers is a lapse in the monitoring of reasoning or discourse during discussion of significant loss experiences or abuse. Thus, in addition to providing states of mind classifications, the AAI provides a context for assessing whether the caregiver experienced physical or sexual abuse. Dismissing, preoccupied and unresolved classifications are all considered insecure, or non-autonomous.

The AAI has been validated by comparing maternal attachment state of mind with infant Strange Situation classifications, with 73% concordance (κ = .49) emerging between mother and infant secure/insecure attachment (van IJzendoorn, 1995). The test-retest reliability of the instrument is excellent, with stability of the general classification ranging from 77% (Steele & Steele, 1994) to 90% (Benoît & Parker, 1994; Sagi et al., 1994) over periods ranging from one month to one year. Social desirability, reasoning quality, verbal expression, cognitive style, cognitive complexity and ability to recall non-attachment experiences do not influence the AAI classification (Bakermans-Kranenburg & van IJzendoorn, 1993; Crowell et al., 1996; Sagi et al., 1994). The AAI has also been validated with high-risk and low-risk samples (van IJzendoorn, 1995).

The interviews were audiotaped, transcribed verbatim, and then coded by one of two experienced raters (trained by D. Pederson and D. Pederson) who were certified as reliable through the standard training procedures of M. Main and E. Hesse. Twelve randomly selected transcripts were double-coded for reliability purposes. The coders agreed on 11 of the 12 transcripts as to primary, 4-way classification, $\kappa = .88$.

Atypical Parental Behaviour. Disrupted maternal communication with the infant was assessed using the AMBIANCE coding system (Bronfman, Parsons, & Lyons-Ruth, 2006) over a 10-minute free-play session between the caregiver and infant. The AMBIANCE coding system assesses behaviours that characterize parental misattunement to specific content of an infant's attachment-related communications and the display of competing caregiving strategies that both elicit and reject infant attachment affects and behaviours. These sets of behaviours are termed "disrupted affective communication between mother and infant", and include codes for five dimensions: 1) affective communication errors, 2) role/boundary confusion, 3) fearful/disoriented behaviour, 4) intrusive/negativity, and 5) withdrawal (refer to Appendix B for definitions and examples of AMBIANCE behaviours). A descriptive narrative of each interactive caregiver-infant play session was composed using the guidelines outlined in the AMBIANCE coding manual. The AMBIANCE yielded the following measures for each caregiver: (a) a score on a qualitative 7-point scale of global level of disrupted communication and (b) a classification of disrupted (scores of 5-7 on the level of disrupted communication) or non-disrupted (scores of 1-4.5).

Inter-rater agreement has been found to be good, with intraclass correlation coefficients for the dimensions ranging from .73 to .84. The global level of disrupted affective communication has been found to be significantly associated with the level of infant disorganization (r = .42), as well as predictive of an infant's classification in the disorganized category (Lyons-Ruth et al., 1999).

In addition to the original coding system, a 7-point qualitative rating scale has been developed for each of the five dimensions by Madigan and colleagues (2007). The subscales were derived from Bronfman et al.'s (2006) original 7-point scale for level of disrupted communication, emphasizing the intensity and frequency of behaviours associated with each dimension. Only one of the coders for this study was trained on rating these dimensions, therefore inter-rater agreement on the dimensions was not possible. For this reason, we did not conduct a thorough analysis of the subscales and only present preliminary data for the subscales.

A single coder (the author of this report) scored all play sessions. She was trained by the original developers of the AMBIANCE in April 2004 (K. Lyons-Ruth and E. Bronfman) and in August 2007 (K. Lyons-Ruth, E. Bronfman, and S. Madigan), and is currently completing the reliability test. Ten randomly selected tapes were double-coded for reliability purposes. The reliability coder had received training on AMBIANCE coding by the original developers of the instrument. Reliabilities were as follows: the intraclass correlation coefficient for overall level of disrupted communication was .87, and the kappa coefficient for disrupted classification agreement was $\kappa = .80$.

Control Variables. Given the documented links between psychosocial adjustment and parenting, the following were used as potential control variables: foster caregiver's psychiatric symptomatology (BSI; Derogatis & Spencer, 1982), depression (BDI; Beck & Steer, 1984), stressful life events (LES; Sarason, Johnson, & Spiegel, 1978), and parenting stress (PSI; Abidin, 1995).

Procedure

Recruitment

Child Welfare staff first contacted the caregivers (foster and biological), seeking permission for research staff to contact them. For caregivers indicating willingness to

participate in the study, interviews were set up to explain the various aspects of the study and obtain full written informed consent. Caregivers were assured that their participation in the research was voluntary and that they could withdraw from the study at any time without penalty. They were assured that no data would be shared with agency staff unless there was evidence of abuse or neglect.

Data Collection

Once informed consent had been obtained from the participants, sociodemographic and foster placement data was collected from the Child Welfare files. The first home visit assessed the caregiver's stress, life events, social support, psychiatric symptomatology and depression. In addition, the foster dyad was videotaped while engaged in a 10-minute free-play session, later coded for disrupted caregiver behaviour. A second home visit involved administration of the AAI to assess the caregiver's current state of mind with regard to attachment relationships. The research assistants who administered the AAI were not involved in coding either the interviews or the free-play sequences. The participants were then randomly assigned to one of the two groups, the intervention group or the control group (non-intervention). The current study, however, uses only the pre-intervention data.

Results

Preliminary Analyses

Adult attachment classifications were distributed as the following: 14 caregivers were classified as autonomous (35.9%), 7 as dismissing (17.9%), and 18 as unresolved (46.2%). In line with what Dozier et al. (2001) had found, no caregiver was primarily classified as preoccupied. Of the caregivers with unresolved states of mind, 39% had

secondary autonomous classifications and 61% had secondary non-autonomous (4 dismissing, 7 preoccupied) classifications, representing 18% and 28% of the sample, respectively.

All 39 caregivers reported an experience of loss; 16 (88 %) of these were classified as having an unresolved state of mind regarding loss. Seven caregivers reported an experience of abuse; two (11 %) were classified as having an unresolved state of mind regarding abuse. One caregiver was unresolved for both abuse and loss. Thus, the distribution of AAI classifications for this foster care sample revealed a substantially higher percentage of unresolved classifications than is reported by Dozier et al. (2001) in their foster care sample (24%).

Fifty-four percent of the foster caregivers were classified as disrupted on the AMBIANCE scale. The mean level of disrupted behaviour was 4.4 on a 7-point scale (SD = 1.6). In a sample of adolescent mothers, Madigan, Moran, et al. (2006) reported mean levels of disrupted behaviour of 3.45 and 4.41 in play sessions with toys and without toys, respectively. They did not, however, report the proportion of mothers who were classified as disrupted.

Next, analyses were conducted to examine whether demographic (age, gender, income, education, and marital status) or psychosocial adjustment variables were associated with atypical parental behaviour. Table 1 presents the descriptive statistics for the psychosocial adjustment measures. We used correlations for both the overall disrupted score and the disrupted classification, given that the latter is dichotomous, in which case a bi-serial correlation is automatically computed. Only one potential confound was found to relate to atypical caregiver behaviour: caregivers with younger children

were likely to display higher levels of disrupted caregiving behaviour (r = -.41; p < .01) and were more likely to be classified as disrupted on the AMBIANCE (r = -.38; p < .05). Age of the foster infant was consequently used as a covariate in all further analyses involving disrupted caregiving behaviour.

Finally, analyses were conducted to examine whether participants who completed all pre-test measures (n = 39, 72% of original sample) differed from the 15 others on any demographic or psychosocial control variables. Only one difference approached significance: caregivers who did not complete all pre-test measures were younger than caregivers included in the study, t(48), = -1.83, p = .07. Given that this was the only difference approaching significance, the weight of the evidence suggests that these two groups were comparable.

Main Analyses

Table 2 presents the breakdown of disrupted/non-disrupted classifications on AMBIANCE according to caregivers' states of mind: unresolved vs. not-unresolved and autonomous vs. non-autonomous. Analyses revealed that unresolved caregivers were no more likely to be classified as disrupted than those not presenting an unresolved state of mind, $\chi^2(1, N = 39) = 2.21$, ns. In contrast, a non-autonomous attachment was associated with a higher likelihood of being classified as disrupted, $\chi^2(1, N = 39) = 9.23$, p < .002. Hence, while 72% of non-autonomous caregivers were classified as disrupted in their interactions with the child, only 21% of their autonomous counterparts were classified as disrupted.

Table 3 presents means and standard deviations on the overall score for atypical parenting behaviour according to caregivers' unresolved vs. not-unresolved and

autonomous vs. non-autonomous states of mind (before adjusting for child age). A residual regression score was computed to partial out child age from the overall atypical behaviour score, and this residual score was then submitted to analyses. Consistent with the above findings, analyses showed that caregivers with unresolved states of mind did not exhibit higher levels of atypical behaviour than those not presenting an unresolved state of mind (t(37) = .741, ns), but non-autonomous caregivers were found to display higher levels of atypical parenting than their autonomous counterparts, t(37) = -2.30, p < .01. A comparison of unresolved caregivers with an autonomous secondary classification versus a non-autonomous secondary classification revealed no significant differences on the level of atypical parental behaviours, t(16) = .83, ns.

The above findings suggest that in this sample, aspects of attachment state of mind other than the unresolved status are relevant in understanding atypical parenting. In order to further understand which specific aspects of state of mind are related to atypical behaviour, we ran partial correlations (controlling for age of the foster child) between the specific AAI state of mind scales and atypical parental behaviour, both in terms of binary classification and levels. These correlations, displayed in Table 4, revealed that coherence of the caregiver's discourse on the AAI was related to parental behaviour, such that caregivers who were more consistent, clear, and collaborative in their descriptions of their experiences during the interview displayed lower levels of disrupted behaviour and were more likely to be classified as non-disrupted. A similar pattern was evidenced for caregivers who demonstrated metacognitive processes in their discourse: caregivers who showed an ability to monitor and report on their thought processes and recall during the interview had lower levels of disrupted behaviour. The level of passivity that

characterized caregivers' discourse was also associated with atypical parental behaviour, such that caregivers who displayed greater passivity in their discourse style had higher levels of disrupted behaviour and were more likely to be classified as disrupted.

Exploratory Analyses

The above findings suggested that an unresolved state of mind was not associated with atypical parenting. In order to understand this unexpected finding, exploratory analyses were undertaken to examine whether states of mind (unresolved in particular), although not related to overall atypical parenting, might be related to certain specific AMBIANCE dimensions (affective communication errors, role boundary confusion, fearful/disoriented, intrusive/negativity, and withdrawal). The analyses are presented for exploratory purposes only, given that examination of inter-rater agreement on the AMBIANCE dimensions was not possible (only one of the coders for this study was trained on rating these dimensions).

Table 5 presents means and standard deviations for each AMBIANCE dimension according to caregivers' unresolved vs. not-unresolved and autonomous vs. non-autonomous states of mind. These scores were submitted to two multivariate analyses of covariance (controlling for child age), one with the not-unresolved vs. unresolved status as the independent variable, the other on the autonomous vs. non-autonomous breakdown. The results of the first MANCOVA showed that the not-unresolved vs. unresolved status was unrelated to dimensions of atypical parenting, on both multivariate (F(5, 30) = 1.77, ns) and univariate levels (all F's < 3.1, ns). Although the results of the second MANCOVA revealed that the autonomous/non-autonomous main effect only approached significance at the multivariate level, F(5, 30) = 2.34, p = .07, univariate

tests revealed significant differences between the autonomous and non-autonomous groups on fearful/disoriented behaviour (F(1, 37) = 4.16, p < .05), and intrusive/negative behaviour (F(1, 37) = 8.74, p < .01). In both cases, non-autonomous caregivers displayed higher levels of atypical behaviour.

The next exploratory analysis investigated the specific links between AAI subscales and the AMBIANCE dimensions. Table 6 presents partial correlations between these variables, controlling for child age. Involving anger with respect to father was negatively related to the withdrawal dimension, and passivity of thought was positively associated with the intrusive/negativity dimension. Importantly for our research questions, presence of abuse in the caregiver's history and the overall unresolved state of mind score were both related to the fearful/disoriented dimension (see Table 7 for AMBIANCE scores according to the presence of abuse). Hence, while unresolved states of mind were found to be unrelated to atypical parenting overall, it appears that one specific aspect of atypical caregiving, fearful/disoriented behaviour, does relate to the expected correlates of disrupted parenting.

In order to more closely examine the relative contributions of the correlates of fearful/disoriented parenting behaviour, a hierarchical regression analysis was carried out, aiming to determine whether level of non-resolution added to the prediction of fearful/disoriented caregiving above and beyond what is explained by sheer presence of abuse in the parent's history. Presence of abuse was thus entered in a first step, followed by the overall unresolved score. Together, these two factors predicted 14.8% of the variance in fearful/disoriented parenting. Presence of abuse explained 12% of the

variance ($\beta = .35, p < .05$). The overall level of non-resolution, however, did not add significantly to the prediction ($\beta = .19, ns$).

Discussion

The purpose of this study was to examine the association between attachment states of mind and disrupted patterns of parenting behaviour among foster caregivers. A more thorough understanding of this relation is especially important in the case of foster parents because infants placed in foster care are at greater risk of developing disorganized attachments (Dozier et al., 2001). The results revealed that caregivers with a non-autonomous (or insecure) state of mind were more likely to exhibit atypical interactive behaviour with their foster infant. These findings extend the work of Dozier et al. who found that foster infants were more likely to develop a disorganized attachment relationship if the foster parent had a non-autonomous state of mind. The findings of the current study suggest that this risk for attachment disorganization, although presumably attributable in part to foster children's earlier exposure to adversity, also stems from a tendency among non-autonomous foster caregivers to exhibit the atypical forms of parenting behaviour that are known to relate to infant disorganization.

These findings are disquieting given that a large proportion of foster parents have a non-autonomous state of mind compared to the general population. In line with the findings with the current foster care sample in which we found a rate of 64% of insecure states of mind, Steele, Kaniuk, Hodges, Haworth and Huss (2006) reported that only 32% of adoptive parents had a secure state of mind, compared to about 60-70% in the general population. Bordzinsky (1987) has argued that adoption can be considered a psychological stressor, in that the adopted child's experience of losing the biological

parents may lead to emotional and behavioural reactions in the child and the adoptive family. Further, risk factors experienced before placement, such as genetic disposition and pre-adoptive care, may contribute to difficulties in adopted children (O'Connor et al., 2000). The caregiver must therefore demonstrate a great deal of sensitivity to counter the maladaptive attachment behaviours of the child placed in care. Studies, however, have shown that more often than not, foster parents respond in a like manner to the attachment strategies displayed by the infant, thereby consolidating the maladaptive attachment pattern in the new relationship (Stovall & Dozier, 2000). The findings of the current study suggest that such insensitive responses are more likely to be displayed by foster caregivers who present an insecure state of mind with respect to attachment. It is therefore a source of concern that this study as well as others (e.g., Steele et al., 2006) have found low rates of autonomous states of mind among adoptive or foster parents.

These results also enhance our understanding of the patterns of behaviour that comprise disrupted interactions and their relation with attachment state of mind. The aspects of caregivers' discourse which were most relevant for understanding their disrupted parenting behaviour were coherence, metacognition, and passivity. Coherence and metacognition were associated with lower levels of atypical behaviours, while passivity was associated with a greater likelihood of exhibiting atypical behaviours. In other words, caregivers who described their past experiences in an organized, clear and consistent manner, and who demonstrated an ongoing awareness of the content of their discourse were able to provide the necessary emotional and social framework during interactions with their infants. On the other hand, caregivers whose discourse was marked by confusing or irrelevant discussions of past experiences displayed more

anomalous forms of caregiving. These findings are consistent with tenets of attachment theory, which suggest that parents' state of mind with respect to their attachment histories influences their parenting quality and capacity to respond to the infant's needs (van IJzendoorn, 1995). Prior work has linked maternal attachment representations, and coherence in particular, to a mother's sensitivity and emotional availability to her children (Biringen et al., 2000). A recent investigation of mothers' parenting behaviour with their children during foster care visits found that mothers' coherence, flexibility, and expression of affection toward their children during an attachment interview were associated with positive aspects of parenting (Schoppe-Sullivan et al., 2007). The findings of the current study add to those of these recent reports in reiterating the special significance of adults' discourse about their childhood attachment experiences for the unfolding of their own parenting behaviours, in both intact and foster care child-caregiver dyads.

Unexpectedly, we did not find a relation between an unresolved state of mind with regard to attachment and atypical maternal behaviour. There are several possible explanations for this null finding. First, the lack of associations with unresolved attachment status may result from an underreporting of experiences of loss or trauma, which is a prerequisite for the U classification. For example, Bailey, Moran, and Pederson (2007) found that the AAI elicited more reports of physical abuse and fewer reports of sexual abuse compared to a trauma questionnaire. Secondly, it has been proposed that other aspects of states of mind not related to lack of resolution of loss or trauma may be involved in the manifestation of anomalous forms of parenting. For example, Lyons-Ruth, Yellin, Melnick, and Atwood's (2003) elaboration of

hostile/helpless (H/H) states of mind with respect to attachment may expand the ability to capture maladaptive states of mind and correlates of atypical behaviour. Unlike unresolved status, H/H classification is not focused on reported past loss or abuse, but rather on the lack of cognitive and emotional integration in the speaker's representations of childhood experiences and relationships. A full explanation of the link between attachment state of mind and disrupted parenting behaviour may lie in a consideration of factors beyond the lack of resolution of past losses or traumas.

Given this unexpected finding, we sought to examine whether attachment states of mind were associated with any of the specific AMBIANCE dimensions. The five dimensions of the AMBIANCE each assess a conceptually distinct aspect of atypical parenting behaviour. Although an unresolved state of mind classification was not associated with any of the five AMBIANCE dimensions, we found a clear association between non-autonomous states of mind and fearful/disoriented behaviour as well as intrusive/negative behaviour. Interestingly, these two dimensions of the AMBIANCE correspond to the frightened and frightening behaviours, respectively, that Main and Hesse originally theorized as contributing to infant disorganization (Madigan, Moran, et al., 2006).

There is some accumulating evidence in the attachment literature that links nonautonomous states of mind with less optimal caregiving behaviours, although few studies
have looked at insecure attachment specifically and the AMBIANCE instrument.

Nonetheless, Holmes and Lyons-Ruth (2006) found that dismissing-avoidance
attachment style, assessed using the Relationship Questionnaire (Bartholomew &
Horowitz, 1991) was related to disoriented behaviours on the AMBIANCE. A study of

adolescent mothers also demonstrated a trend toward dismissing mothers behaving in a sensitive but more disengaged manner with their infants, an interactive style that was also associated with disorganized infant attachment (Bailey, Moran, Pederson, & Bento, 2007). Hence, more research is needed to determine whether the link found in this study between atypical parenting and a non-autonomous state of mind is specific to foster care and may partly reflect a special vulnerability among foster parents, or rather illustrates an association that is true in biologically-intact dyads but has seldom been investigated.

The current study also found associations between specific attachment state of mind scales and dimensions of atypical parental behaviour. Caregivers whose discourse was characterized by expressions of anger directed at father were less withdrawn in their interactions with their infant, while caregivers whose discourse was characterized by passivity displayed more intrusive/negative behaviour. However, perhaps the most conceptually salient findings were that the presence of abuse in the caregiver's history and the overall score for unresolved state of mind were both significantly correlated with fearful/disoriented behaviour. Of particular relevance is the finding that the presence of abuse in and of itself, is predictive of fearful/disoriented parenting behaviour. This has important implications because it challenges the prevailing attachment theory that an unresolved attachment state of mind is a necessary condition for the display of anomalous forms of caregiving. The current findings, suggesting that having experienced abuse, regardless of the degree of (un) resolution of the experience, is sufficient to lead to atypical parenting, are actually in line with attachment research on links between unresolved states of mind and infant disorganization. Hence, close examination of the empirical literature reveals that, in contrast to loss, there is no evidence for the oftenclaimed assumption that abuse needs to be unresolved before it leads to infant disorganization (Bernier & Meins, 2008).

Similarly, with regards to parental behaviour per se, we were unable to find any evidence in the literature that abuse has to be unresolved in order to relate to pathological parenting. A relevant study is that of Lyons-Ruth and Block (1996), who found that maternal exposure to childhood trauma was associated with inadequate parent-infant interactions, involving fearful, withdrawn, and inhibited parenting behaviour (in the case of sexual abuse) or hostile, intrusive, and role-reversing behaviour (for physical abuse). However, this study did not consider whether mothers had resolved their abuse experiences, and therefore it was not clear whether abusive experiences needed to be unresolved to result in disrupted parenting.

Although the current study was unable to differentiate between unresolved state of mind as a result of sexual abuse or physical abuse, it is consistent with Lyons-Ruth and Block's (1996) finding that a history of trauma is a risk factor for anomalous caregiving. Cole (2005) also found that a caregiver's childhood experience of abuse negatively influenced infant security of attachment. Traumatic experiences in childhood are often associated with early attachment figures. Consequently, the attachment-related affects and behaviours a child displays may be threatening to the mother's defenses against reexperiencing the fear and distress associated with the earlier trauma (Lyons-Ruth & Block, 1996). A parent may therefore engage in fearful/disoriented behaviour, regardless of whether she is unresolved with regards to trauma, when the infant's attachment-related needs are activated; a situation that is particularly vulnerable for a parent with a history of abuse. Thus, our results provide some evidence that past experience of attachment-

related risk, notably the experience of abuse, may be just as important for understanding non-optimal caregiving as an unresolved state of mind. However, research has yet to determine whether a history of abuse is related to *specific* aspects of anomalous parenting behaviour, such as was found here, or to atypical parenting in general.

Although the current research did not assess infant attachment, a number of attachment researchers have found links between atypical behaviour and disorganization (e.g., see Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenberg, et al., 2006 for a review), particularly fearful/disoriented behaviour on the AMBIANCE and dissociative behaviour on Main and Hesse's FR system (two subscales which share similar behavioural indices, e.g., alterations in voice tone). For example, Madigan, Moran, et al. (2006) found that mothers in disorganized relationships displayed more fearful/disoriented behaviour and affective communication errors. Schuengel et al. (1999) and Abrams et al. (2006) both found that the dissociative-FR subscale was the only scale related to attachment disorganization. Abrams et al. also found that dissociative-FR behaviour was significantly related to unresolved adult attachment. Thus, although more research is called for, one might argue that some evidence is accumulating which may eventually allow for refinement to the theory concerning which aspects exactly of atypical parenting behaviour are responsible for the links between adult unresolved and infant disorganized attachment patterns.

Although the current investigation has key strengths, including the assessment of an understudied population and the utilization of a variety of methodologies (observations of mother-infant interactions in the home, semi-clinical interviews with caregivers), it is important to note some limitations. From a statistical perspective, the sample size was small and thus precluded more thorough analyses of the categories of

attachment state of mind and parenting behaviour, as well as the examination of different types of abuse (e.g., sexual, physical). It is also important to consider that maternal behaviour was observed during a 10-minute free-play situation in the home. Lengthier observations and observations made under various conditions (e.g., play situations with toys and without toys; see Madigan, Moran, et al., 2006), as well as comparisons across contexts (e.g., Strange Situation) may yield findings that reveal precise ways in which disrupted interactions occur and under what conditions. Finally, the fact that we were unable to examine inter-rater reliability on the AMBIANCE subscales does call for a great deal of caution in generalizing the findings specific to the fearful/disoriented subscale.

In conclusion, this study was unique in its examination of attachment representations and maternal parenting behaviour among foster caregivers. Studies of infants in foster care have found that, despite disruptions to their biological attachment systems, some of these infants can and do develop secure relationships with their foster caregivers (Cole, 2005; Dozier et al., 2001). This suggests that children organize their attachment behaviours around the availability of the caregivers currently providing care. The current study's findings suggest that non-autonomous attachment states of mind among foster caregivers are a significant risk factor for disrupted parental interactions. This raises important theoretical and practical concerns. Although the attachment literature has implicated unresolved states of mind in disrupted caregiving, it appears that other conditions are also involved, namely insecure states of mind and a history of abuse. The further exploration of the antecedents of anomalous forms of caregiving behaviour is

vital for our understanding of attachment-related risk-factors and to developing interventions targeting populations at risk.

References

Abidin, R.R. (1995). Parenting Stress Index: Professional Manual (3rd ed.).

Odessa, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources.

Abrams, K. Y., Rifkin, A., & Hesse, E. (2006). Examining the role of parental frightened/frightening subtypes in predicting disorganized attachment within a brief observational procedure. *Development and Psychopathology*, 18, 345-361.

Bailey, H. N., Moran, G., Pederson, D. R. (2007). Childhood maltreatment, complex trauma symptoms, and unresolved attachment in an at-risk sample of adolescent mothers. *Attachment and Human Development*, *9*, 139-161.

Bailey, H. N., Moran, G., Pederson, D. R., & Bento, S. (2007). Understanding the transmission of attachment using variable- and relationship-centered approaches.

Development and Psychopathology, 19, 313-343.

Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J., & van IJzendoorn, M.H. (1993). A psychometric study of the Adult Attachment Interview: Reliability and discriminant validity.

Developmental Psychology, 29, 870-879.

Bartholomew, K., & Horowitz, L. M. (1991). Attachment styles among young adults: A test of a four-category model. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 61, 226-244.

Beck, A.T, & Steer, R.A. (1984). Internal consistencies of the original and revised Beck Depression Inventory. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 40, 1365-1367.

Benoît, D., & Parker, K. (1994). Stability and transmission of attachment across three generations. *Child Development*, 65, 1444-1456.

Bernier, A. & Meins, E. (2008). A Threshold Approach to Understanding the Origins of Attachment Disorganization. Manuscript accepted pending minor revisions, *Developmental Psychology*.

Biringen, Z., Brown, D., Donaldson, L., Green, S., Krcmarik, S., & Lovas, G. (2000). Adult Attachment Interview: Linkages with dimensions of emotional availability for mothers and their pre-kindergarteners. *Attachment and Human Development, 2*, 188-202.

Brodzinsky, D. M. (1987). Adjustment to adoption: A psychosocial perspective. Clinical Psychology Review, 7, 25-47.

Bronfman, E., Parsons, E., & Lyons-Ruth, K. (2006). Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification: Manual for coding disrupted affective communication. Unpublished manual, Harvard University Medical School.

Carlson, E. (1998). A prospective longitudinal study of attachment disorganization/disorientation. *Child Development*, 69, 1107-1128.

Cole, S. A. (2005). Infants in foster care: relational and environmental factors affecting attachment. *Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology*, 23, 43-61.

Crowell, J.A., Waters, E., Treboux, D., O'Connor, E., Colon-Downs, C., Feider, O., Golby, B., & Posada, G. (1996). Discriminant validity of the Adult Attachment

Interview. Child Development, 67, 2584-2599.

Derogatis, L.R., & Spencer, P.M. (1982). Administration and procedures: BSI

Manual I. Baltimore, MD: Clinical Psychometrics Research.

Dozier, M., Stovall, K.C., Albus, K.E., & Bates, B. (2001). Attachment for infants in foster care: The role of caregiver state of mind. *Child Development*, 72, 1467-1477.

George, C., Kaplan, N., & Main, M. (1996). Adult Attachment Interview.

Unpublished protocol (3rd ed.). Department of Psychology, University of California

Berkeley.

Goldberg, S., Benoit, D., Blokland, K., & Madigan, S. (2003). Atypical maternal behavior, maternal representations and infant disorganized attachment. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15, 239-257.

Grienenberger, J., Kelly, K., & Slade, A. (2005). Maternal reflective functioning, mother-infant affective communication, and infant attachment: Exploring the link between mental states and observed caregiving behaviour in the intergenerational transmission of attachment. *Attachment and Human Development*, 7, 299-313.

Hesse, E. (1999). The Adult Attachment Interview: Historical and current perspectives. In J. Cassidy & P. Shaver (Eds.), *The handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp. 395-433). New York: The Guilford Press.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (1999). Second-generation effects of unresolved trauma as observed in non-maltreating parents: Dissociated, frightened, and threatening parental behaviour. *Psychoanalytic Inquiry*, 19, 481-540.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (2000). Disorganized infant, child, and adult attachment:

Collapse in behavioural and attentional strategies. *Journal of the American*Psychoanalytic Association, 48(4), 1017-1127.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (2006). Frightened, threatening, and dissociative parental behavior: Theory and associations with parental adult attachment interview status and infant disorganization. *Development and Psychopathology, 18,* 309-343.

Holmes, B. M., & Lyons-Ruth, K. (2006). The Relationship Questionnaire-Clinical Version (RQ-CV): Introducing a Profoundly-Distrustful Attachment Style. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 27, 310-325.

Jacobvitz, D., Leon, K., & Hazen, N. (2006). Does expectant mothers' unresolved trauma predict frightened/frightening maternal behavior? Risk and protective factors. *Development and Psychopathology*, 18, 363-379.

Juffer, F., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J., & van IJzendoorn, M. H. (2005). The importance of parenting in the development of disorganized attachment: Evidence from a preventive intervention study in adoptive families. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 46 (3), 263-274.

Lyons-Ruth, K. (2003). Dissociation and the parent-infant dialogue: A longitudinal perspective from attachment research. *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association*, 51, 883-911.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Block, D. (1996). The disturbed caregiving system: Relations among childhood trauma, maternal caregiving, and infant affect and attachment. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 17, 257-275.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Bronfman, E., & Parsons, E. (1999). Maternal frightened, frightening, or atypical behavior and disorganized infant attachment patterns.

Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 64, 67-96.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Jacobvitz, D. (1999). Attachment disorganization: Unresolved loss, relationship violence, and lapses in behavioural and attentional strategies. In J. Cassidy & P.R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp. 520-554). New York: Guilford Press.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Yellin, C., Melnick, S., & Atwood, G. (2003). Childhood experiences of trauma and loss have different relations to maternal unresolved and hostile-helpless states of mind on the AAI. Attachment and Human Development, 5, 330-352.

Madigan, S., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J., van IJzendoorn, M. H, Moran, G., Pederson, D. R, & Benoit, D. (2006). Unresolved states of mind, anomalous parental behavior, and disorganized attachment: A review and meta-analysis of a transmission gap. *Attachment & Human Development*, 8(2), 89-111.

Madigan, S., Moran, G., Evans, E., Bento, S., Oliphant, A., & Pederson, D. (2007). Rating scales for the 5 dimensions of atypical caregiver behaviour associated with the AMBIANCE coding manual. Unpublished manual, University of Western Ontario.

Madigan, S., Moran, G., & Pederson, D. R. (2006). Unresolved states of mind, disorganized attachment relationships, and disrupted interactions of adolescent mothers and their infants. *Developmental Psychology*, 42, 293-304.

Main, M., & Goldwyn, R. (1998). Adult attachment scoring and classification system. Unpublished manuscript, Department of Psychology, University of California Berkeley.

Main, M., & Goldwyn, R., & Hesse, E. (2002). Adult attachment scoring and classification system. Unpublished manuscript, Department of Psychology, University of California Berkeley.

Main, M., & Hesse, E. (1990). Parents' unresolved traumatic experiences are related to infant disorganized attachment status: Is frightened and/or frightening parental

behavior the linking mechanism? In M.T. Greenberg, D. Cicchetti, & E.M. Cummings (Eds.), *Attachment in the preschool years: Theory, research, and intervention* (pp. 161-182). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Main, M., Kaplan, N., & Cassidy, J. (1985). Security in infancy, childhood and adulthood: A move to the level of representation. In I. Bretherton & E. Waters (Eds.), Growing points of attachment theory and research. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 50 (1-2, Serial No. 209)*, 66-104.

O'Connor, T. G., Rutter, M., Beckett, C., Keaveney, L., Kreppner, J., & the English and Romanian Adoptees Study Team (2000). The effects of global severe privation on cognitive competence: Extension and longitudinal follow-up. *Child Development*, 71, 376-390.

Ogawa, J.R., Sroufe, L.A., Weinfeld, N.S., Carlson, E.A., & Egeland, B. (1997).

Development and the fragmented self: Longitudinal study of dissociative

symptomatology in a nonclinical sample. *Development and Psychopathology*, 9, 855-879.

Sagi, A., van IJzendoorn, M., Scharf, M.H., Koren-Karie, N., Joels, T., & Mayseless, O., (1994). Stability and discriminant validity of the Adult Attachment Interview: A psychometric study in young Israeli adults. *Developmental Psychology*, 30, 771-777.

Sarason, I, Johnson, J., & Spiegel, J. (1978). Assessing the impact of life changes:

Development of the Life Experiences Survey. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical*Psychology, 46, 932-946.

Schoppe-Sullivan, S. J., Mangelsdorf, S. C., Haight, W. L., Black, J. E., Sokolowski, M. S., Giorgio, G., et al. (2007). Maternal discourse, attachment-related

risk, and current risk factors: Associations with maternal parenting behavior during foster care visits. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 28, 149-165.

Schuengel, C., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M.J., & van IJzendoorn, M.H. (1999).

Attachment and loss: Frightening maternal behaviour linking unresolved loss and disorganized infant attachment. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 67, 54-63.

Steele, M., Kaniuk, J., Hodges, J., Haworth, C., & Huss, S. (2006). The use of the adult attachment interview: Implications for assessment in adoption and foster care. In *Preparing for permanence: Assessment, Preparation and Support. Implications from Research.* London: British Agencies for Adoption and Fostering. Consulted January 6, 2007, from http://www.annafreudcentre.org.baaf.htm.

Steele, H., & Steele, M. (1994). Intergenerational patterns of attachment. In K. Bartholomew & D. Perlman (Eds). *Attachment processes in adulthood* (pp. 93-120). London, England: Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

Stovall, K. C., & Dozier, M. (2000). The evolution of attachment in new relationships: Single subject analyses for ten foster infants. *Development and Psychopathology*, 12,133-156.

van IJzendoorn, M. H. (1995). Adult attachment representations, parental responsiveness, and infant attachment: A meta-analysis on the predictive validity of the Adult Attachment Interview. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117, 387-403.

van IJzendoorn, M. H., Schuengel, C., & Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J. (1999). Disorganized attachment in early childhood: Meta-analysis of precursors, concomitants, and sequalae. *Development and Psychopathology*, 11, 225-249.

Footnote

¹ The term "unresolved/disorganized" (U) is assigned when lapses in the monitoring of reasoning or discourse occur during discussions of potentially traumatic events (e.g., loss experiences or abuse). It has been theorized that these lapses may be suggestive of temporary alterations in consciousness or working memory, and may represent interference from dissociated memories or absorptions involving memories triggered by the discussion of traumatic events. Such discourse/reasoning lapses often occur in high-functioning individuals and are normally not representative of the speaker's overall conversational style. For this reason, transcripts assigned to the U category are given a best-fitting alternative, or secondary, classification (e.g., U/Ds) (Hesse, 1999).

Table 1

Descriptive Statistics for Psychosocial Adjustment Variables

| Variable | Mean | Standard | Obse | | | oretical |
|-------------------------------------|------|-----------|------------|------------|-----|-----------|
| | | Deviation | Ran Min | ige Max | Min | Range Max |
| Depression (BDI) | 4.39 | 4.98 | 0 | 20 | 0 | 63 |
| Stressful Life Events (LES) | 1.87 | 1.63 | 0 | 7 | 0 | 16 |
| Psychiatric Symptomatology (BSI) | .35 | .31 | 0 | 1.08 | 0 | 4 |
| Parenting Stress (PSI) | 1.85 | .47 | 1 | 3.56 | 1 | 5 |

Table 2

Cross Tabulation of Disrupted and Non-Disrupted Classifications, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, with Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment

| | AAI | | | |
|---------------|------------|----------------|-------|---------|
| AMBIANCE | Unresolved | Not-Unresolved | Total | % match |
| Non-Disrupted | 6 | 12 | 18 | 67 |
| Disrupted | 12 | 9 | 21 | 57 |
| | Autonomous | Non-Autonomous | Total | % match |
| Non-Disrupted | 11 | 7 | 18 | 61 |
| Disrupted | 3 | 18* | 21 | 86 |

^{*} Indicates significant cell, p < .002

Note. AMBIANCE = Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification; AAI = Adult Attachment Interview

Table 3

Means (and Standard Deviations) for Overall Level of Disrupted Communication according to Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment (before adjusting for child age)

| AAI | <u>M</u> | SD |
|----------------|----------|--------|
| Unresolved | 4.61 | (1.58) |
| Not-Unresolved | 4.14 | (1.62) |
| Autonomous | 3.43 | (1.40) |
| Non-Autonomous | 4.88 | (1.48) |

Note. AAI = Adult Attachment Interview

Table 4

Correlations between Attachment State of Mind Scales on the AAI and Overall Level of Disrupted Communication and Disrupted/Non-Disrupted Classifications (controlling for infant age)

| | AMBIANCE | | |
|--------------------------|--|-----------------------------|--|
| AAI | Level of Disrupted Communication (1 – 7) | Disrupted Classification | |
| Mother: | | | |
| Idealizing | .11 | .01 | |
| Involving Anger | .02 | .11 | |
| Derogation | .13 | 03 | |
| Father: | | | |
| Idealizing | .13 | .13 | |
| Involving Anger | 02 | .12 | |
| Derogation | .04 | .06 | |
| Derogation | 15 | 22 | |
| Lack of Memory | 19 | 11 | |
| Metacognition | 38** | 15 | |
| Passivity | .31* | .31* | |
| Fear of Loss | .17 | .29 | |
| Unresolved Loss | .04 | .17 | |
| Unresolved Trauma | 02 | .14 | |
| Overall Unresolved Score | .13 | .25 | |
| Presence of Abuse | .18 | .24 | |
| Coherence of Transcript | 36* | 31* | |
| Coherence of Mind | 35* | 31* | |

^{*} *p* < .05; ** *p* < .01

Note. AMBIANCE = Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification; AAI = Adult Attachment Interview

Table 5

Means (and Standard Deviations) of Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, according to Caregiver State of Mind Regarding Attachment

| | AAl | [|
|---|----------------|----------------|
| Dimension | Not-Unresolved | Unresolved |
| | M SD | M SD |
| Affective Communication Errors | 3.38 (1.63) | 3.44 (1.62) |
| Role/Boundary Confusion | 2.17 (1.42) | 3.22 (1.35) |
| Fearful/Disoriented Behaviour | 2.33 (1.62) | 3.11 (1.49) |
| Intrusive/Negative Behaviour Withdrawal | 3.48 (1.69) | 4.44 (1.38) |
| Wildiawai | 2.57 (1.72) | 2.33 (1.46) |
| | Autonomous | Non-Autonomous |
| Affective Communication Errors | 2.17 (1.27) | 3.80 (1.66) |
| Role/Boundary Confusion | 2.57 (1.45) | 3.16 (1.34) |
| Fearful/Disoriented Behaviour | 2.00 (1.18) | 3.08 (1.68) |
| Intrusive/Negative Behaviour | 3.00 (1.62) | 4.44 (1.39) |
| Withdrawal | 2.07 (1.27) | 2.68 (1.73) |

Note. AAI = Adult Attachment Interview

Table 6

Partial Correlations between Attachment State of Mind Scales on the AAI and Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessing Using the AMBIANCE (controlling for infant age)

| AAI | | Dir | mension | | |
|-------------------|---------|------|---------|-------|-------|
| | DIM 1 | DIM2 | DIM 3 | DIM 4 | DIM 5 |
| Mother: | <u></u> | | | | |
| Idealizing | .07 | .12 | .07 | 01 | .27 |
| Involving Anger | .02 | .03 | .05 | .13 | 19 |
| Derogation | .00 | 04 | 12 | .19 | 06 |
| Father: | | | | | |
| Idealizing | .17 | 01 | .04 | .01 | .21 |
| Involving Anger | .01 | .17 | .06 | .17 | 35* |
| Derogation | 12 | .06 | .18 | .12 | 02 |
| Derogation | 15 | 20 | 15 | 20 | .05 |
| Lack of Memory | 15 | 16 | 07 | 29 | .13 |
| Metacognition | 27 | 13 | 14 | 19 | 11 |
| Passivity | .08 | .19 | .23 | .38** | 12 |
| Fear of Loss | .13 | .15 | .02 | .23 | 17 |
| Unresolved Loss | 15 | .24 | .22 | .24 | 26 |
| Unresolved Trauma | 08 | 02 | .23 | .01 | .06 |
| Overall U | 09 | .25 | .32* | .25 | 15 |
| Presence of Abuse | .01 | .02 | .38** | .17 | .13 |
| Coherence of | | | | | |
| Transcript | 16 | 12 | 27 | 24 | 17 |
| Coherence of | | | | | |
| Mind | 17 | 10 | 27 | 24 | 18 |

^{*} *p* < .05; ** *p* < .01

Note. DIM 1 = affective communication errors; DIM 2 = role/boundary confusion; DIM 3 = fearful/disoriented; DIM 4 = intrusive/negativity; DIM 5 = withdrawal; AMBIANCE = Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification; AAI = Adult Attachment Interview

Table 7

Means (and Standard Deviations) of Subscale Dimensions of Disrupted Maternal Behaviour, as Assessed Using the AMBIANCE, according to Presence of Abuse

| | | buse |
|--------------------------------|-------------|-------------|
| Dimension | Absent | Present |
| | M SD | M SD |
| Affective Communication Errors | 3.40 (1.69) | 3.29 (1.50) |
| Role/Boundary Confusion | 3.00 (1.39) | 3.00 (1.53) |
| Fearful/Disoriented Behaviour | 2.50 (1.55) | 3.86 (1.47) |
| Intrusive/Negative Behaviour | 3.90 (1.65) | 4.29 (1.60) |
| Withdrawal | 2.40 (1.57) | 2.71 (1.80) |

Note. AMBIANCE = Atypical Maternal Behavior Instrument for Assessment and Classification

General Conclusion

Attachment researchers have begun to uncover a number of important factors that influence parents' quality of caregiving and their children's socio-emotional development. A key maternal characteristic that has been linked to parent and child outcome is maternal state of mind with regard to attachment (Bosquet & Egeland, 2001). The general purpose of the dissertation was to review the theoretical and empirical attachment literature on unresolved attachment state of mind and the differential parenting outcomes associated with trauma, including a history of loss or abuse. In addition, the dissertation examined the empirical relation between caregiver attachment states of mind and atypical parenting behaviour in a sample of foster mothers.

The findings from the study revealed that foster mothers with a non-autonomous, or insecure, state of mind were more likely to exhibit atypical parenting behaviour with their foster infant, and more specifically fearful/disoriented and intrusive/negative behaviour. The aspects of caregivers' discourse which were most relevant for understanding their disrupted parenting behaviour were coherence, metacognition, and passivity. Coherence and metacognition were associated with lower levels of atypical behaviours, while passivity was associated with a greater likelihood of exhibiting atypical behaviours.

Attachment theorists have often suggested that an unresolved state of mind poses a particular risk for poor parenting behaviour, but only a modest empirical link has been found between unresolved attachment and disrupted parenting (Madigan, Bakermans-Kranenburg, et al., 2006). The current study did not find an association between an unresolved state of mind and atypical caregiving, however the presence of abuse in the

caregiver's history and the overall score for unresolved state of mind were both significantly correlated with fearful/disoriented behaviour. Of particular relevance is the finding that the presence of abuse in and of itself, is predictive of fearful/disoriented parenting behaviour. Thus, an experience of trauma, regardless of the degree to which the trauma has been resolved, can lead to non-optimal caregiving. In line with this, Lyons-Ruth and Block (1996) found that mothers with trauma histories were much less likely to engage in positive and balanced verbal and physical interactions with their infants, regardless of the type of trauma. They also found that mothers with histories of physical abuse were more hostile in their interactions, while mothers who had experienced sexual abuse were more withdrawn. Consequently, an unresolved state of mind may not be the only necessary determinant for the display of atypical parenting behaviour. Broader aspects of maternal states of mind, such as insecure attachment, and attachment-related experiences, including trauma, appear to be implicated in anomalous forms of caregiving.

The findings of the dissertation have implications for the provision of effective interventions for well-targeted populations. One interesting question that arises is whether the link between atypical parenting and a non-autonomous state of mind is specific to foster parents and may partly reflect a special vulnerability among this population, or rather illustrates an association that is true in biologically-intact dyads but has seldom been investigated. Little research has focused on the effect of attachment state of mind on foster parenting. There is some evidence in the literature that disrupted attachments and other adverse experiences in the foster parents' own childhood may in fact provide foster carers with experience that allows for more empathic understanding of

the needs of foster children who may come from similar backgrounds (Caltabiano & Thorpe, 2007). For example, Kaniuk, Steele, and Hodges (2004) found that successful adoptive caregivers were more likely to have secure or "earned" secure attachment states of mind. In fact, the experience of childhood adversity in foster carers and adopters is often a motivation for fostering, and is thought to facilitate caregiving through the ability to identify with deprived and abused children (Steele, Kaniuk, Hodges, Haworth, & Huss, 2006). However, as previous attachment research and the current study demonstrate, adverse childhood experiences and in particular physical and/or sexual abuse, is a significant risk factor for disrupted caregiving behaviour. Kaniuk et al. noted that adoptive mothers with insecure attachment may encourage dependence in children, but may not respond appropriately to children's needs. Further, Cole (2005) found that foster caregiver childhood trauma (e.g., emotional abuse, sexual abuse) predicted insecure attachment relationships with foster children, a disproportionate percentage (87%) of whom displayed a disorganized attachment pattern. Cole suggests that caregivers who have experienced abuse may perceive their environment as threatening and anxiously monitor their infants, thereby negatively affecting the quality of attachment of infants placed in their care. Hence, although having experienced adversity may represent a frequent and adequate *motivation* to become a foster parent, it is nonetheless likely to represent a risk factor for quality of parenting toward the foster child. One might wonder, for example, if the link found in the dissertation between adult attachment insecurity and disrupted parenting may stem in part from many foster parents' history of traumatic experiences, regardless of whether such experiences are resolved or not. Thus,

a personal background involving both trauma and an insecure attachment state of mind may represent a particularly high-risk situation for foster caregiving.

It is noteworthy that of the foster mothers in the current study, a greater proportion was found to have an unresolved state of mind compared to Dozier, Stovall, Albus, and Bates's (2001) foster care sample. It is possible that more mothers in this sample had experienced loss or abuse and were unresolved with regards to their trauma histories, and that was a strong motivator for becoming a foster parent. These same mothers may have identified with the traumatic experiences of their foster child but were unaware of their own points of vulnerability, and the influence of this on their parenting behaviour. Although identification with deprived and/or abused children can be a powerful motivator for fostering or adopting, the research suggests that the basis for this motivation needs to be understood in greater depth in order to inform the provision of support. Other maternal characteristics not identified in the current study may also be implicated, and future research is needed to address this very important issue of whether foster caregivers are a particularly vulnerable group for anomalous caregiving.

Nonetheless, the findings point to ways that child welfare agencies can assist prospective caregivers in providing more optimal parenting to infants in their care. Erickson, Korfmacher and Egeland (1992) have proposed that interventions aimed at promoting positive parenting can influence internal working models (IWM) of attachment and in turn the parent-child relationship. First, the therapeutic relationship may alter a parent's IWM of relationships by providing a corrective emotional experience, thereby learning ways to relate to others with empathy and care rather than anger and fear. In turn, the parent may begin to experience more protective and nurturing

ways of relating to their children. Secondly, by making the caregiver aware of how her perceptions and assumptions, based on childhood experiences, influence her own parenting, the therapist can help her gain more control over her behaviours.

Kaniuk et al. (2004) suggest that an adult's attachment history and current attachment state of mind are fundamental to the assessment of their capacity to be adoptive parents. The assessment of foster carers needs to identify attachment issues that may interfere with the provision of optimal care to foster children who have experienced disrupted attachments, so that suitable interventions can be put into practice (Caltabiano & Thorpe, 2007). Several investigations have found that clients' attachment state of mind is associated with characteristically different ways of approaching treatment and treatment providers (Bosquet & Egeland, 2001; Dozier & Sepulveda, 2004). For example, Korfmacher, Adam, Ogawa, & Egeland (1997) found that high-risk mothers with autonomous states of mind were more collaborative and involved in an at-home intervention than mothers with non-autonomous states of mind. Caregivers with dismissing states of mind have been found to be the most rejecting of help, which may be attributable to their failure to acknowledge vulnerabilities and accept help (Dozier & Sepulveda, 2004). On the other hand, preoccupied clients are more at ease asking for help but have difficulty focusing on the relevant issues of the intervention (Dozier, 1990), which is similar to unresolved clients whose frequent crises make therapeutic progress difficult (Dozier & Sepulveda, 2004). Thus, although selecting potential foster caregivers based on psychological issues is difficult in Quebec due to practical issues (e.g., lack of assessment resources, shortage of available caregivers to choose from), attachment

history and current state of mind are important characteristics to bear in mind when planning the training and on-going supervision of foster caregivers.

Emotionally sensitive caregiving to foster children involves recognizing the needs of the child and responding appropriately, flexibility in terms of expectations of children in care, and warmth and empathy towards foster children without imposing or anticipating reciprocity (Caltabiano & Thorpe, 2007). Although attachment state of mind and a history of trauma are important determinants to consider when placing foster children, in themselves they are not a sufficient basis to form an opinion about the suitability of a potential foster carer. Rather, what is important is how caregivers understand the impact of these experiences on their sense of self, their relationships, and their views on parenting, as well as to help them identify their strengths and vulnerabilities. In turn, this knowledge could be used to provide foster caregivers with the educational and supportive tools needed to enhance their abilities to provide optimal caregiving.

References Cited in General Introduction and Conclusion

Ainsworth, M. D. S., Blehar, M., Waters, E., & Wall, S. (1978). *Patterns of attachment*. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

Bosquet, M., & Egeland, B. (2001). Associations among maternal depressive symptomatology, state of mind and parent and child behaviours: Implications for attachment-based interventions. *Attachment and Human Development*, 3, 173-199.

Bowlby, J. (1969/1982). Attachment and loss, Vol. 1: Attachment (2nd ed.). New York: Basic Books.

Bowlby, J. (1973). Attachment and loss, Vol. 2: Separation. New York: Basic Books.

Caltabiano, M. L., & Thorpe, R. (2007). Attachment style of foster carers and caregiving role performance. *Child Care in Practice*, 13 (2), 137-148.

Carlson, E. (1998). A prospective longitudinal study of attachment disorganization/disorientation. *Child Development*, 69, 1107-1128.

Cole, S. A. (2005). Infants in foster care: Relational and environmental factors affecting attachment. *Journal of Reproductive and Infant Psychology*, 23, 43-61.

Dozier, M. (1990). Attachment organization and treatment use for adults with serious psychopathological disorders. *Development and Psychopathology*, 2, 47-60.

Dozier, M., & Sepulveda, S. (2004). Foster mother state of mind and treatment use: Different challenges for different people. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 25, 368-378.

Dozier, M., Stovall, K.C., Albus, K.E., & Bates, B. (2001). Attachment for infants in foster care: The role of caregiver state of mind. *Child Development*, 72, 1467-1477.

Erickson, M. F., Korfmacher, J., & Egeland, B. (1992). Attachment past and present: Implications for therapeutic intervention with mother-infant dyads. *Development and Psychopathology*, 26, 7-14.

George, C., Kaplan, N., & Main, M. (1996). Adult Attachment Interview.

Unpublished protocol (3rd ed.). Department of Psychology, University of California

Berkeley.

Goldberg, S. (1991). Recent developments in attachment theory and research. Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 36, 393-400.

Hesse, E., & Main, M. (2000). Disorganized infant, child, and adult attachment:

Collapse in behavioural and attentional strategies. *Journal of the American*Psychoanalytic Association, 48, 1017-1127.

Kaniuk, J., Steele, M., & Hodges, J. (2004). Report on a longitudinal research project, exploring the development of attachments between older, hard-to-place children and their adopters over the first two years of placement. *Adoption and Fostering*, 28, 61-67.

Korfmacher, J., Adam, E., Ogawa, J., & Egeland, B. (1997). Adult attachment: Implications for the therapeutic process in a home visitation intervention. *Applied Developmental Science*, 1, 43-52.

Liotti, G. (2004). Trauma, dissociation, and disorganized attachment: Three strands of a single braid. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training, 41*, 472-486.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Alpern, L., & Repacholi, B. (1993). Disorganized infant attachment classification and maternal psychosocial problems as predictors of hostile-aggressive behaviour in the preschool classroom. *Child Development*, 64, 527-585.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Block, D. (1996). The disturbed caregiving system: Relations among childhood trauma, maternal caregiving, and infant affect and attachment. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 17, 257-275.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Bronfman, E., & Parsons, E. (1999). Maternal frightened, frightening, or atypical behavior and disorganized infant attachment patterns.

Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development, 64, 67-96.

Lyons-Ruth, K., & Jacobvitz, D. (1999). Attachment disorganization: Unresolved loss, relationship violence, and lapses in behavioural and attentional strategies. In J. Cassidy & P.R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical applications* (pp. 520-554). New York: Guilford Press.

Lyons-Ruth, K., Yellin, C., Melnick, S., & Atwood, G. (2003). Childhood experiences of trauma and loss have different relations to maternal unresolved and hostile-helpless states of mind on the AAI. *Attachment and Human Development, 5*, 330-352.

Madigan, S., Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J., van IJzendoorn, M. H, Moran, G., Pederson, D. R, & Benoit, D. (2006). Unresolved states of mind, anomalous parental behavior, and disorganized attachment: A review and meta-analysis of a transmission gap. *Attachment & Human Development*, 8, 89-111.

Madigan, S., Moran, G., & Pederson, D. (2006). Unresolved states of mind, disorganized attachment relationships, and disrupted interactions of adolescent mothers and their infants. *Developmental Psychology*, 42, 293-304.

Main, M., & Cassidy, J. (1988). Categories of response to reunion with the parent at age 6: Predicted from infant attachment classifications and stable over a 1-month period. *Developmental Psychology*, 24, 415-426.

Main, M., & Hesse, E. (1990). Parents' unresolved traumatic experiences are related to infant disorganized attachment status: Is frightened and/or frightening parental behavior the linking mechanism? In M.T. Greenberg, D. Cicchetti, & E.M. Cummings (Eds.), *Attachment in the preschool years: Theory, research, and intervention* (pp. 161-182). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Main, M., & Solomon, J. (1990). Procedures for identifying infants as disorganized/disoriented during the Ainsworth strange situation. In M.T. Greenberg, D. Cichetti, & E.M. Cummings (Eds.), *Attachment in the preschool years: Theory, research, and intervention* (pp. 121-160). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

Moss, E., Rousseau, D., Parent, S., St- Laurent, D., & Saintong, J. (1998).

Correlates of attachment at school age: Maternal reported stress, mother-child interaction, and behaviour problems. *Child Development*, 69, 1390-1404.

Ogawa, J.R., Sroufe, L.A., Weinfeld, N.S., Carlson, E.A., & Egeland, B. (1997).

Development and the fragmented self: Longitudinal study of dissociative

symptomatology in a nonclinical sample. *Development and Psychopathology*, 9, 855-879.

Solomon, J., & George, C. (1999). The measurement of attachment security in infancy and childhood. In J. Cassidy & P. R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical implications* (pp. 287-316). New York: Guilford Press.

Sroufe, L. A. (1988). The role of infant-caregiver attachment in development. In J. Belsky & T. Nezworski (Eds.), *Clinical implications of attachment* (pp. 18-38). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

Stams, G-J. J. M., Juffer, F., & van IJzendoorn, M. H. (2002). Maternal sensitivity, infant attachment, and temperament in early childhood predict adjustment in middle childhood: The case of adopted children and their biologically unrelated parents. *Developmental Psychology*, 38 (5), 806-821.

Steele, M., Kaniuk, J., Hodges, J., Haworth, C., & Huss, S. (2006). The use of the adult attachment interview: Implications for assessment in adoption and foster care. In *Preparing for permanence: Assessment, Preparation and Support. Implications from Research.* London: British Agencies for Adoption and Fostering. Consulted January 6, 2007, from http://www.annafreudcentre.org.baaf.htm.

Thompson, R. (1999). Early attachment and later development. In J. Cassidy & P. R. Shaver (Eds.), *Handbook of attachment: Theory, research, and clinical implications* (pp. 265-286). New York: Guilford Press.

van IJzendoorn, M. H. (1995). Adult attachment representations, parental responsiveness, and infant attachment: A meta-analysis on the predictive validity of the Adult Attachment Interview. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117, 387-403.

van IJzendoorn, M. H., Schuengel, C., & Bakermans-Kranenburg, M. J. (1999). Disorganized attachment in early childhood: Meta-analysis of precursors, concomitants, and sequalae. *Development and Psychopathology, 11*, 225-249.

Wartner, U.G., Grossman, K., Fremmer-Bombik, E., & Suess, G. (1994). Attachment patterns at age six in south Germany: Predictability from infancy and implications for preschool behaviour. *Child Development*, 65, 1014-1027.

Weinfield, N. S., Whaley, G., & Egeland, B. (2004). Continuity, discontinuity and coherence in attachment from infancy to late adolescence: Sequalae of organization and disorganization. *Attachment and Human Development*, 6, 73-97.

Appendix A

Adult Attachment Interview (AAI) Classifications (Main, Goldwyn, & Hesse, 2002)

| Adult State of Mind | With Respect to At | tachment | - | |
|---------------------|--------------------|----------|---|--|
| | | | | |

Secure/Autonomous (F)

Coherent, collaborative discourse. Valuing of attachment, but seems objective regarding any particular event/relationship. Description and evaluation of attachment-related experiences is consistent, whether experiences are favourable or unfavourable. Discourse does not notably violate any of Grice's maxims.

Dismissing (Ds)

Not coherent. Dismissing of attachment-related experiences and relationships. Normalizing ("excellent, very normal mother"), with generalized representations of history unsupported or actively contradicted by episodes recounted, thus violating Grice's maxim of quality. Transcripts also tend to be excessively brief, violating the maxim of quantity.

Preoccupied (E)

Not coherent. Preoccupied with or by past attachment relationships/experiences, speaker appears angry, passive, or fearful. Sentences often long, grammatically entangled, or filled with vague usages ("dadadada", "and that"), thus violating Grice's maxims of manner and relevance. Transcripts often excessively long, violating the maxim of quantity.

Unresolved/Disorganized (U)

During discussions of loss or abuse, individual shows striking lapse in the monitoring of reasoning or discourse. For example, individual may briefly indicate a belief that a dead person is still alive in the physical sense, or that this person was killed by a childhood thought. Individual may lapse into prolonged silence or eulogistic speech. The speaker will ordinarily otherwise fit Ds, E, or F categories.

Note. Descriptions of the adult attachment interview classification system are from Hesse (1999).

Dimensions and Definitions of AMBIANCE Behaviours (Bronfman, Parsons, & Lyons-Ruth, 2006)

Appendix B

| Dimension | Sub-Dimensions | Examples of Atypical |
|-------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| | | Maternal Behaviours |
| 1. Affective | 1a. Contradictory signalling | 1a. Invites approach |
| Communication Errors | to the infant | verbally then distances |
| | 1b. Failure to initiate | 1b. Does not attempt to |
| | responsive behaviour to | soothe infant when |
| | infant cue | distressed |
| | 1c. Inappropriate responding | |
| | to infant signals or needs | 1c. Laughs while infant is |
| | | crying or distressed |
| 2. Role/Boundary | 2a. Role Confusion | 2a. Elicits reassurance |
| Confusion | | from infant |
| | 2b. Treats child as | 2b. Behaves or speaks in a |
| | sexual/spousal partner | manner more appropriate |
| | | for a spouse than an infant |
| 3. Fearful/Disoriented | 3a. Appears frightened, | 3a. Exhibits "haunted" or |
| Behaviour | hesitant or deferential in | frightened voice |
| | relation to the infant | |
| | 3b. | 3b. Handles infant as |
| | Disorientation/dissociation or | though inanimate |
| | disorganized behaviour | |
| 4. Intrusive/Negativity | 4a. Verbal negative-intrusive | 4a. Uses loud, sharp, or |
| | behaviour | angry voice |
| | 4b. Physical negative- | 4b. Looms; directs infant |
| | intrusive behaviour | to new activity while |
| | | infant is clearly engaged |
| 5. Withdrawal | 5a. Creates physical distance | 5a. Holds infant away |
| | from infant | from body with stiff arms |
| | 5b. Creates verbal distance | 5b. Interacts silently with |
| | from infant | infant |